



Universiteit
Leiden
The Netherlands

The aftermath: meaning-making after terrorist attacks in Western Europe

Roy van Zuijdewijn, J.H. de

Citation

Roy van Zuijdewijn, J. H. de. (2021, September 1). *The aftermath: meaning-making after terrorist attacks in Western Europe*. Retrieved from <https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3209224>

Version: Publisher's Version

License: [Licence agreement concerning inclusion of doctoral thesis in the Institutional Repository of the University of Leiden](#)

Downloaded from: <https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3209224>

Note: To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).

Cover Page



Universiteit Leiden



The handle <https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3209224> holds various files of this Leiden University dissertation.

Author: Roy van Zijldewijn, J.H. de

Title: The aftermath: meaning-making after terrorist attacks in Western Europe

Issue Date: 2021-09-01

BIBLIOGRAPHY

This bibliography is split in different parts. Part I contains the academic sources and grey literature of all chapters. Part II contains media & primary sources of the non-case study chapters. Part III contains all media & primary sources for the case studies organised per case.

Part I: Academic sources and grey literature

Abbas, Tahir. "After 9/11: British South Asian Muslims, Islamophobia, Multiculturalism, and the State." *American Journal of Islam and Society* 21, no. 3 (2004): 26–38.

———. "Implementing 'Prevent' in Countering Violent Extremism in the UK: A Left-Realist Critique." *Critical Social Policy*, 2018.

Abrahms, Max. "Why Terrorism Does Not Work." *International Security* 31, no. 2 (2006).

Allen, Chris. "The Football Lads Alliance and Democratic Football Lad's Alliance: An Insight into the Dynamism and Diversification of Britain's Counter-Jihad Movement." *Social Movement Studies* 18, no. 5 (2019): 639–46.

Anderson Q.C., David. *The Terrorism Acts in 2015: Report of the Independent Reviewer on the Operation of the Terrorism Act 2000 and Part 1 of the Terrorism Act 2006*. London: Independent Reviewer of Terrorism Legislation, 2015.

Andrews, Tom. "What Is Social Constructionism?" *The Grounded Theory Review* 11, no. 1 (2012).

Appleton, Michael. "The Political Attitudes of Muslims Studying at British Universities in the Post-9/11 World (Part I)." *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs* 25, no. 2 (2005): 171–91.

Arvanitis, Kostas. "The 'Manchester Together Archive': Researching and Developing a Museum Practice of Spontaneous Memorials." *Museum and Society* 17, no. 3 (2019): 510–32.

Assmann, Aleida, and Urt Frevert. *Geschichtsvergessenheit/Geschichtsversessenheit. Vom Umgang mit deutschen Vergangenheiten nach 1945*. Stuttgart: Deutsche Verlags-Anstalt, 1999.

Aust, Stefan. *The Baader Meinhof Complex*. The Bodley Head, 2008.

Bakker, Edwin. "Jihadi Terrorists in Europe: Their Characteristics and the Circumstances in Which They Joined the Jihad: An Exploratory Study." Den Haag: Netherlands Institute of International Relations Clingendael, 2006.

———. *Naar Meer Weerbaarheid en Veerkracht in Contraterrorismebeleid [Oratie]*. Leiden University, 2012.

———. *Terrorism and Counterterrorism Studies: Comparing Theory & Practice*. Leiden University Press, 2015.

Bakker, Edwin, and Beatrice de Graaf. "Towards a Theory of Fear Management in the Counterterrorism Domain: A Stocktaking Approach." *ICCT Research Paper*, 2014.

Bakker, Edwin, and Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn. "Jihadist Foreign Fighter Phenomenon in Western Europe: A Low-Probability, High-Impact Threat." *ICCT Research Paper*, 2015.

———. *Terrorisme*. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press, 2016.

- Balzacq, Thierry. "The Three Faces of Securitization: Political Agency, Audience and Context." *European Journal of International Relations* 11, no. 2 (2005): 171–201.
- Barrett, Richard. "Foreign Fighters in Syria." New York: The Soufan Group, 2014.
- Batho, Stuart, Lynne Russell, and Gwyndaf Williams. "Crisis Management to Controlled Recovery: The Emergency Planning Response to the Bombing of Manchester City Centre." *Disasters* 23, no. 3 (1999): 217–33.
- Beck, Ulrich. *Risikogesellschaft: Auf Dem Weg in Eine Andere Moderne*. Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp, 1986.
- . *Risk Society. Towards a New Modernity*. London: Sage Publications, 1992.
- Benford, Robert D., and David A. Snow. "Framing Processes and Social Movements: An Overview and Assessment." *Annual Review of Sociology* 26 (2000): 611–39.
- Benoit, William L. "Image Repair Discourse and Crisis Communication." *Public Relations Review* 23, no. 2 (1997): 177–86.
- Berger, Peter L., and Thomas Luckmann. *The Social Construction of Reality: A Treatise in the Sociology of Knowledge*. Garden City, N.Y.: Anchor Books, 1966.
- Birkland, Thomas A. "Focusing Events, Mobilization, and Agenda Setting." *Journal of Public Policy* 18, no. 1 (1998): 53–74.
- Bjørgo, Tore, and Jacob Aasland Ravndal. "Extreme-Right Violence and Terrorism: Concepts, Patterns, and Responses." *ICCT Policy Brief*, 2019.
- Blumer, Herbert. "What Is Wrong with Social Theory?" *American Sociological Review* 19, no. 1 (1954): 3–10.
- Böckler, Nils, Jens Hoffmann, and J. Reid Meloy. "'Jihad Against the Enemies of Allah': The Berlin Christmas Market Attack from a Threat Assessment Perspective." *Violence and Gender* 4, no. 3 (2017): 73–80.
- Boin, Arjen, Paul 't Hart, and Allan McConnell. "Crisis Exploitation: Political and Policy Impacts of Framing Contests." *Journal of European Public Policy* 16, no. 1 (2009).
- Boin, Arjen, Paul 't Hart, Eric Stern, and Bengt Sundelius. *The Politics of Crisis Management: Public Leadership under Pressure*. 2nd ed. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2016.
- Boin, Arjen, Sanneke Kuipers, and Werner Overdijk. "Leadership in Times of Crises: A Framework for Assessment." *International Review of Public Administration* 18, no. 1 (2013).
- Bonino, Stefano. "Policing Strategies against Islamic Terrorism in the UK after 9/11: The Socio-Political Realities for British Muslims." *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs* 32, no. 1 (2012): 5–31.
- Boussaguet, Laurie, and Florence Faucher. "Quand l'État Convoque La Rue." *Gouvernement et Action Publique* 6, no. 2 (2017).
- Bowen, Glenn A. "Grounded Theory and Sensitizing Concepts." *International Journal of Qualitative Methods* 5, no. 3 (2006).
- Bowyer Bell, J. "Terrorist Scripts and Live-Action Spectaculars." *Columbia Journalism Review* 17, no. 1 (1978).

- Boyce, Travis D., and Winsome Chunnu Brayda. "In the Words of the 'Last Rhodesian': Dylann Roof and South Carolina's Long Tradition of White Supremacy, Racial Rhetoric of Fear, and Vigilantism." *Present Tense. A Journal of Rhetoric in Society* 5, no. 2 (2015).
- Brändström, Annika, and Sanneke Kuipers. "From 'Normal Incidents' to Political Crises: Understanding the Selective Politicization of Policy Failures." *Government and Opposition* 38, no. 3 (2003): 279–305.
- Brataas, Kjell. *Managing the Human Dimension of Crises: Caring for the Bereaved, Survivors and First Responders*. New York: Routledge, 2021.
- Broekema, Wout. "When Does the Phoenix Rise? Factors and Mechanisms That Influence Crisis-Induced Learning by Public Organizations." Leiden University, 2018.
- Brooke, Steven. "Jihadist Strategic Debates before 9/11." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 31, no. 3 (2008): 201–26.
- Brown, Kris. "Commemoration as Symbolic Reparation: New Narratives or Spaces of Conflict?" *Human Rights Review* 14, no. 3 (2013).
- Brunton, Gillian, and Tim Wilson. "Terrorism: Its Past, Present & Future Study - A Special Issue to Commemorate CSTPV at 25." *Contemporary Voices: St Andrews Journal of International Relations* 1, no. 1 (2020): 1–88.
- Burke, Jason. *Al-Qaeda: The True Story of Radical Islam*. 3rd ed. Penguin Books, 2009.
- Burleigh, Michael. *Bloed en Woede*. Amsterdam: Bezige Bij, 2009.
- Buuren, Jelle van. "Spur to Violence? Anders Behring Breivik and the Eurabia Conspiracy." *Nordic Journal of Migration Research* 3, no. 4 (2013): 205.
- Buzan, Barry, Ole Wæver, and Jaap de Wilde. *Security: A New Framework for Analysis*. Covent Garden: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 1998.
- Byman, Daniel. "The Homecomings: What Happens When Arab Foreign Fighters in Iraq and Syria Return?" *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 38, no. 8 (2015): 1–22.
- Cachet, L., and R. Prins. "Lokaal Veiligheidsbeleid in Nederland en België: Op zoek naar verschil." *Tijdschrift Voor Veiligheid* 9, no. 9 (2010): 60–72.
- Cettina, Nathalie. "The French Approach: Vigour and Vigilance." In *Confronting Terrorism: European Experiences, Threat Perceptions and Policies*, edited by Marianne van Leeuwen, 2nd ed., 71–94. Leiden/Boston: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 2005.
- Cherney, Adrian, and Kristina Murphy. "Being a 'Suspect Community' in a Post 9/11 World – The Impact of the War on Terror on Muslim Communities in Australia." *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Criminology* 49, no. 4 (2016): 480–96.
- Chomsky, Noam. *Imperial Ambitions: Conversations on the Post-9/11 World*. New York: Metropolitan Books, 2005.
- Clarke, Colin, and Charlie Winter. "The Islamic State May Be Failing, but Its Strategic Communications Legacy Is Here to Stay." *War on the Rocks*, 2017.
- Coaffee, Jon. "Rescaling and Responsibilising the Politics of Urban Resilience: From National Security to Local Place-Making." *Politics* 33, no. 4 (2013): 240–52.
- Cohen, Patricia, Stephanie Kasen, Henian Chen, Kathy Gordon, Kathy Berenson, Judith Brook, and

- Thomas White. "Current Affairs and the Public Psyche: American Anxiety in the Post 9/11 World." *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology* 41, no. 4 (2006): 251–60.
- Collins, Randall. *Interaction Rituals Chains*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2004.
- . "Rituals of Solidarity and Security in the Wake of Terrorist Attack." *Sociological Theory* 22, no. 1 (2004): 53–87.
- Coninck, Christian de. *Die Dag Heeft Brussel Geweend (en ik ook)*. Antwerpen: Houtekiet, 2019.
- Cook, Joana, and Gina Vale. "From Daesh to 'Diaspora': Tracing the Women and Minors of Islamic State." London: ICSR, 2018.
- Coolsaet, Rik, and Thomas Renard. "Reassessing Belgium's 'Failed' Counterterrorism Policy." *Lawfare*, 2018.
- Coolsaet, Rik, and Tanguy Struye de Swielande. "Belgium and Counterterrorism Policy in the Jihadi Era (1986-2007)." Egmont Institute, 2007.
- Coombs, W. Timothy. "Choosing the Right Words: The Development of Guidelines for the Selection of the 'Appropriate' Crisis-Response Strategies." *Management Communication Quarterly* 8, no. 4 (1995): 447–76.
- . "Conceptualizing Crisis Communication." In *Handbook of Risk and Crisis Communication*, edited by Robert L. Heath and Dan O'Hair, 99–118. New York: Routledge, 2009.
- Corner, Emily, and Paul Gill. "Is There a Nexus Between Terrorist Involvement and Mental Health in the Age of the Islamic State?" *CTC Sentinel* 10, no. 1 (2017).
- Cottee, Simon. "Incel (E)Motives: Resentment, Shame and Revenge." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, 2020.
- Cram, Laura, Clare Llewellyn, Robin Hill, and Walid Magdy. "UK General Election 2017: A Twitter Analysis," 2017.
- Crenshaw, Martha. "The Causes of Terrorism." *Comparative Politics* 13, no. 4 (1981): 379–99.
- Cresswell, John W. *Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among Five Approaches*. Sage, 2007.
- Dayan, Daniel, and Elihu Katz. *Media Events. The Live Broadcasting of History*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1992.
- Daymon, Chelsea, Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn, and David Malet. "Career Foreign Fighters: Expertise Transmission Across Insurgencies." Washington, D.C.: RESOLVE Network, 2020.
- Devroe, Elke, and Paul Ponsaers. "Reforming the Belgian Police System between Central and Local." In *Centralizing Forces? Comparative Perspectives on Contemporary Police Reform in Northern and Western Europe*, 77–98. Boom, 2013.
- Diarra, Maëlle. "Les Messages de Reaction à l'attentat de Nice de 14 Juillet 2017." Sorbonne Université, 2018.
- Dolgoft, Sam. *Bakunin on Anarchy: Selected Works by the Activist-Founder of World Anarchism*, 1971.
- Dückers, Michel L.A., C. Joris Yzermans, Wouter Jong, and Arjen Boin. "Psychosocial Crisis Management: The Unexplored Intersection of Crisis Leadership and Psychosocial Support."

- Risk, Hazards & Crisis in Public Policy* 8, no. 2 (2017): 94–112.
- Durkheim, Émile. *The Elementary Forms of the Religious Life*. 5th ed. London: George Allen & Unwin, 1915.
- Edelman, Murray. *Constructing the Political Spectacle*. London: The University of Chicago Press, 1988.
- . *The Symbolic Uses of Politics*. 2nd ed. Urbana and Chicago: University of Illinois Press, 1985.
- Eijkman, Quirine. “The German Sauerland Cell Reconsidered.” *Perspectives on Terrorism* 8, no. 4 (2014): 82–90.
- Ellis, Clare. “With a Little Help from My Friends: An Exploration of the Tactical Use of Single-Actor Terrorism by the Islamic State.” *Perspectives on Terrorism* 10, no. 6 (2016): 41–47.
- Ellis, Clare, Raffaello Pantucci, Jeanine de Roy Van Zuijdewijn, Edwin Bakker, Benoît Gomis, Simon Palombi, and Melanie Smith. “Lone-Actor Terrorism: Analysis Paper.” London: Royal United Services Institute, 2016.
- Entman, Robert M. “Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm.” *Journal of Communication* 43, no. 4 (1993).
- European Counter-Terrorism Centre. “Caliphate Soldiers and Lone Actors: What to Make of IS Claims for Attacks in the West 2016-2018.” *ICCT Research Paper*, 2019.
- Eyre, Anne. “In Remembrance: Post-Disaster Rituals and Symbols.” *Australian Journal of Emergency Management* 14, no. 3 (1999): 23–29.
- Faucher, Florence, and Laurie Boussaguet. “The Politics of Symbols: Reflections on the French Government’s Framing of the 2015 Terrorist Attacks.” *Parliamentary Affairs* 71, no. 1 (2018): 169–95.
- Fijnaut, Cyrille, Brice De Ruyver, and Franky Goossens. *De Reorganisatie van Het Politiewezen*. Leuven: Universitaire Pers Leuven, 1999.
- Finnemore, Martha, and Kathryn Sikkink. “Taking Stock: The Constructivist Research Program in International Relations and Comparative Politics.” *Annual Review of Political Science* 4, no. 1 (2001): 391–416.
- Fisher, Katryn Marie. *Security, Identity, and British Counterterrorism Policy*. London: Palgrave MacMillan, 2015.
- Foley, Frank. *Countering Terrorism in Britain and France: Institutions, Norms and the Shadow of the Past*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- . “The Expansion of Intelligence Agency Mandates: British Counter-Terrorism in Comparative Perspective.” *Review of International Studies* 35 (2009): 983–95.
- Frankl, Victor. *...trotzdem Ja Zum Leben Sagen: Ein Psychologe erlebt das Konzentrationslager*. Vienna: Verlag für Jugend und Volk, 1946.
- Friis, Simone Molin. “‘Beyond Anything We Have Ever Seen’: Beheading Videos and the Visibility of Violence in the War against ISIS.” *International Affairs* 91, no. 4 (2015): 725–46.
- Fritz, Charles E. “Disaster.” In *Contemporary Social Problems. An Introduction to the Sociology of Deviant Behavior and Social Disorganization*, edited by Robert K. Merton and Robert A.

- Nisbet, 651–94. New York and Burlingame: Harcourt, Brace & World, 1961.
- Fromkin, David. "The Strategy of Terrorism." *Foreign Affairs* 53 (1974).
- Furedi, Frank. "Fear and Security: A Vulnerability-Led Policy Response." *Social Policy and Administration* 42, no. 6 (2008): 645–61.
- . *Invitation to Terror: The Expanding Empire of the Unknown*. London: Continuum, 2007.
- . *Politics of Fear. Beyond Left and Right*. London: Continuum, 2005.
- . "Precautionary Culture and the Rise of Possibilistic Risk Assessment." *Erasmus Law Review* 2, no. 2 (2009): 1997–220.
- Geertz, Clifford. *The Interpretation of Cultures*. New York, NY: Basic Books, 1973.
- Gill, Paul, John Horgan, and Paige Deckert. "Bombing Alone: Tracing the Motivations and Antecedent Behaviors of Lone-Actor Terrorists." *Journal of Forensic Sciences* 59, no. 2 (2014): 425–35.
- Godefroidt, Amélie, and Arnim Langer. "How Fear Drives Us Apart: Explaining the Relationship between Terrorism and Social Trust." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 32, no. 7 (2020): 1482–1505.
- Goffman, Erving. *Frame Analysis: An Essay on the Organization of Experience*. New York: Harper & Row, 1974.
- Graaf, Beatrice de. *Evaluating Counterterrorism Performance: A Comparative Study*. New York: Routledge, 2011.
- Gregory, Shaun. "France and the War on Terrorism." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 15, no. 1 (2003): 124–47.
- Grignard, Alain. "The Islamist Networks in Belgium: Between Nationalism and Globalisation." In *Jihadi Terrorism and the Radicalisation Challenge in Europe*, edited by Rik Coolsaet, 95–93. London: Ashgate Publishing, 2008.
- Gunaratna, Rohan. "After Nice: The Threat Within Europe." RSIS Commentaries, 2016.
- Gurr, Ted Robert. *Why Men Rebel*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1970.
- Gurski, Phil. *Western Foreign Fighters. The Threat to Homeland and International Security*. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.
- Halbwachs, Maurice. *On Collective Memory*. Edited by Lewis A. Coser. Chicago and London: The University of Chicago Press, 1992.
- Hankiss, Agnes. "The Legend of the Lone Wolf." *Journal of Strategic Security* 11, no. 2 (2018).
- Hansen, Lene. "The Politics of Securitization and the Muhammad Cartoon Crisis: A Post-Structuralist Perspective." *Security Dialogue* 42, no. 4–5 (2011): 357–69.
- Hanshaw, Karrin. "Daring More Democracy? Internal Security and the Social Democratic Fight against West German Terrorism." *Central European History* 43, no. 1 (2010): 117–47.
- Hart, Paul 't. "Symbols, Rituals and Power: The Lost Dimensions of Crisis Management." *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 1, no. 1 (1993): 36–50.
- Hebberecht, P. "De Nieuwe Veiligheidscultuur." *Justitiële Verkenningen* 7, no. 4 (2004): 81–95.

- Hegghammer, Thomas. "The Future of Jihadism in Europe: A Pessimistic View." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 10, no. 6 (2016): 156–70.
- Heil, Georg. "The Berlin Attack and the 'Abu Walaa' Islamic State Recruitment Network." *CTC Sentinel*, 2017.
- Heinke, Daniel H. "German Foreign Fighters in Syria and Iraq: The Updated Data and Its Implications." *CTC Sentinel*, March 2017, 17–22.
- Heinke, Daniel H., and Jan Raudszus. "Germany's Returning Foreign Fighters and What to Do About Them." In *Returnees: Who Are They, Why Are They (Not) Coming Back and How Should We Deal with Them?*, edited by Thomas Renard and Rik Coolsaet, 41–54. Egmont Institute, 2018.
- Hellmuth, Dorle. *Counterterrorism and the State: Western Responses to 9/11*. University of Pennsylvania Press, 2015.
- Helsloot, Ira, and Jelle Groenendaal. "It's Meaning Making, Stupid! Success of Public Leadership during Flash Crises." *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 25, no. 4 (2017): 350–53.
- Heverin, Thomas, and Lisl Zach. "Use of Microblogging for Collective Sense-Making During Violent Crises: A Study of Three Campus Shootings." *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology* 63, no. 1 (2011): 34–47.
- Hewitt, Steve. "Great Britain: Terrorism and Counter-Terrorism since 1968." In *Routledge Handbook of Terrorism and Counterterrorism*, edited by Andrew Silke, 540–51. Abingdon, Oxon: Routledge, 2019.
- Hill QC, Max. "The Westminster Bridge Terrorist Attack 22nd March 2017. Operation Classific. A Report on the Use of Terrorism Legislation." London: Independent Reviewer of Terrorism Legislation, 2018.
- Hobolt, Sara B. "Brexit and the 2017 UK General Election." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 56, no. S1 (2018): 1–12.
- Hoffman, Bruce. *Inside Terrorism*. New York: Columbia University Press, 2006.
- Hoffman, Bruce, Jacob Ware, and Ezra Shapiro. "Assessing the Threat of Incel Violence." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 43, no. 7 (2020): 565–87.
- Holling, C.S. "Resilience and Stability of Ecological Systems." *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 4, no. 1 (1973): 1–23.
- Hooghe, Marc. "De 'Witte Mobilisatie' in België als Moral Crusade. De Vervlechting van Emotie en Politiek." *Sociologische Gids* 45 (1998): 289–309.
- Horgan, John, Mary Beth Altier, Neil Shortland, and Max Taylor. "Walking Away: The Disengagement and de-Radicalization of a Violent Right-Wing Extremist." *Behavioral Sciences of Terrorism and Political Aggression* 9, no. 2 (2016): 63–77.
- Iyengar, Shanto. "Framing Responsibility for Political Issues: The Case of Poverty." *Political Behavior Cognition and Political Action* 12, no. 1 (1990): 19–40.
- Jackson, Richard. "The Core Commitments of Critical Terrorism Studies." *European Political Science* 6 (2007).
- Jaschke, Hans-Gerd. *Streitbare Demokratie und Innere Sicherheit. Grundlagen, Praxis und Kritik*.

- Opladen: Westdeutscher Verlag, 1991.
- Jenkins, Brian Michael. "International Terrorism: A New Kind of Warfare." Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1974.
- . "The New Age of Terrorism." *McGraw-Hill Homeland Security Handbook*, 2006.
- Jensen, Minna S., Christina Neumayer, and Luca Rossi. "'Brussels Will Land on Its Feet like a Cat': Motivations for Memefying #Brusselslockdown." *Information, Communication & Society*, 2018.
- Jensen, Richard. "Daggers, Rifles and Dynamite: Anarchist Terrorism in Nineteenth Century Europe." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 16, no. 1 (2004): 116–53.
- Jesse, Eckhard. "Die Diskussion um ein neuerliches NPD-Verbotsverfahren – Verbot: Kein Gebot, Gebot: Kein Verbot." *Zeitschrift Für Politik* 59, no. 3 (2012): 296–313.
- Jones, Hannah. "More in Common: The Domestication of Misogynist White Supremacy and the Assassination of Jo Cox." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 42, no. 14 (2019): 2431–49.
- Jong, Wouter. "Crisis Leadership by Mayors. An Empirical Multimethod Study." Tilburg University, 2019.
- . "Meaning Making by Public Leaders in Times of Crisis: An Assessment." *Public Relations Review* 43, no. 5 (2017): 1025–35.
- Jong, Wouter, and Kjell Brataas. "Victims as Stakeholders: Insights from the Intersection of Psychosocial, Ethical, and Crisis Communication Paths." *Journal of International Crisis and Risk Communication Research* 4, no. 1 (2021): 73–92.
- Jong, Wouter, and Michel L. A. Dückers. "The Perspective of the Affected: What People Confronted With Disasters Expect From Government Officials and Public Leaders." *Risk, Hazards & Crisis in Public Policy* 10, no. 1 (2019): 14–31.
- Jordan, Jenna. "Attacking the Leader, Missing the Mark." *International Security* 38, no. 4 (2014): 7–38.
- Joyce, Peter. *The Policing of Protest, Disorder and International Terrorism in the UK since 1945*. London: Palgrave MacMillan, 2016.
- Kerslake, Ian. "The Kerslake Report: An Independent Review into the Preparedness for, and Emergency Response to, the Manchester Arena Attack on 22nd May 2017," 2018.
- Kertzer, David I. *Rituals, Politics & Power*. New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 1988.
- Kingdon, John W. *Agendas, Alternatives, and Public Policies*. Boston: Little, Brown & Co., 1984.
- Klausen, Jytte. "British Counter-Terrorism after 7/7: Adapting Community Policing to the Fight against Domestic Terrorism." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 35, no. 3 (2009): 403–20.
- Koehler, Daniel. *Right-Wing Terrorism in the 21st Century: The "Nationalist Socialist Underground" and the History of Terror from the Far-Right in Germany*. New York: Routledge, 2016.
- . *Understanding Deradicalization: Methods, Tools and Programs for Countering Violent Extremism*. London: Routledge, 2016.

- Kuipers, Sanneke, and Nicholas H. Welsh. "Taxonomy of the Crisis and Disaster Literature: Themes and Types in 34 Years of Research." *Risk, Hazards & Crisis in Public Policy* 8, no. 4 (2017): 272–83.
- Kutscha, Martin. "Trennungsgebot." In *Wörterbuch zur Inneren Sicherheit*. VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, 2006.
- Lambert, Robert, and Tim Parsons. "Community-Based Counterterrorism Policing: Recommendations for Practitioners." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 40, no. 12 (2017): 1054–71.
- Laqueur, Walter. *A History of Terrorism*. New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers, 2001.
- Lecq, Ria van der. "Why We Talk: An Interdisciplinary Approach to the Evolutionary Origin of Language." In *Case Studies in Interdisciplinary Research*, edited by Allen Repko and Rick Szostak. SAGE, 2013.
- Leede, Seran de. "Women in Jihad: A Historical Perspective." *ICCT*, 2018.
- Lehr, Peter. "Still Blind in the Right Eye? A Comparison of German Responses to Political Violence from the Extreme Left and the Extreme Right." In *Extreme Right Wing Political Violence and Terrorism*, edited by Max Taylor, Donald Holbrook, and P.M. Currie. Bloomsbury, 2013.
- Lia, Brynjar, and Thomas Hegghammer. "Jihadi Strategic Studies: The Alleged Al Qaida Policy Study Preceding the Madrid Bombings." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 27 (2004): 355–75.
- Liem, Marieke, Jelle van Buuren, Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn, Hanneke Schönberger, and Edwin Bakker. "European Lone Actor Terrorists Versus 'Common' Homicide Offenders: An Empirical Analysis." *Homicide Studies* 22, no. 1 (2018): 45–69.
- Lindekilde, Lasse, and Mark Sedgwick. "Impact of Counter-Terrorism on Communities: Denmark Background Report," 2012.
- Majó-Vázquez, Sílvia, Jun Zhao, Jason R.C. Nurse, and Rasmus Kleis Nielsen. "Digital-Born and Legacy News Media on Twitter during the UK General Election Key Findings." Reuters Institute and University of Oxford, 2017.
- Malet, David. "Foreign Fighter Mobilization and Persistence in a Global Context." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 2, no. 3 (2015): 1–20.
- Malthaner, Stefan. "Contextualizing Radicalization: The Emergence of the 'Sauerland-Group' from Radical Networks and the Salafist Movement." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 37, no. 8 (2014): 638–53.
- Malthaner, Stefan, and Peter Waldmann. "Terrorism in Germany: Old and New Problems." In *Confronting Terrorism: European Experiences, Threat Perceptions and Policies*, edited by Marianne Van Leeuwen. The Hague: Kluwer Law International, 2003.
- Mareš, Miroslav, and Tore Bjørgo. *Vigilantism against Migrants and Minorities*. London: Routledge, 2019.
- McCauley, Clark, and Sophia Moskalenko. "Understanding Political Radicalization: The Two-Pyramids Model." *American Psychologist* 72, no. 3 (2017): 205–16.
- McGowan, Lee. "Right-Wing Violence in Germany: Assessing the Objectives, Personalities and Terror Trail of the National Socialist Underground and the State's Response to It." *German*

- Politics* 23, no. 3 (2014): 196–212.
- Merton, Robert K. "The Thomas Theorem and the Matthew Effect." *Social Forces* 74, no. 2 (1995): 379–424.
- Milošević, Ana. "Historicizing the Present: Brussels Attacks and Heritagization of Spontaneous Memorials." *International Journal of Heritage Studies* 24, no. 53–65 (2018).
- . "Remembering the Present: Dealing with the Memories of Terrorism in Europe." *Journal of Terrorism Research* 8, no. 2 (2017).
- Milton, Daniel. "Communication Breakdown: Unraveling the Islamic State's Media Efforts." West Point: Combatting Terrorism Center at West Point, 2016.
- Monson, Robert A. "Political Toleration versus Militant Democracy: The Case of West Germany." *German Studies Review* 7, no. 2 (1984): 301–24.
- Mueller, John. *Overblown: How Politicians and the Terrorism Industry Inflate National Security Threats, and Why We Believe Them*. New York: Free Press, 2006.
- . "Reacting to Terrorism: Probabilities, Consequences, and the Persistence of Fear," 2007.
- Mueller, John E. "Presidential Popularity from Truman to Johnson." *The American Political Science Review* 64, no. 1 (1970): 18–34.
- Mythen, Gabe. *Ulrich Beck: A Critical Introduction to the Risk Society*. London: Pluto Press, 2004.
- Nanninga, Pieter. "Branding a Caliphate in Decline: The Islamic State's Video Output (2015–2018)." *ICCT Research Paper*, 2019.
- Nesser, Petter. "Chronology of Jihadism in Western Europe 1994–2007: Planned, Prepared, and Executed Terrorist Attacks." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 31, no. 10 (2008): 924–46.
- . *Islamist Terrorism in Europe. A History*. London: Hurst & Co, 2015.
- Nesser, Petter, and Anne Stenersen. "The Modus Operandi of Jihadi Terrorists in Europe." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 8, no. 6 (2014): 2–24.
- Nickels, Henri C, Lyn Thomas, Mary J Hickman, and Sara Silvestri. "Constructing 'Suspect' Communities and Britishness: Mapping British Press Coverage of Irish and Muslim Communities, 1974–2007." *European Journal of Communication* 27, no. 2 (2012): 135–51.
- Noordegraaf, M., Marie-Jeanne Schiffelers, S.C. Douglas, J.W.C. van Rossem, N.M. Terpstra, B.A. de Graaf, and H.R.B.M. Kummeling. "Nood Breekt Wet? Terroristische Dreiging, Noodtoestand en Maatschappelijke Effecten." Utrecht: WODC, 2017.
- Norris, Pippa, Montague Kern, and Marion Just. *Framing Terrorism: The News Media, the Government and the Public*. New York: Taylor and Francis Group, 2003.
- Ostaeyen, Pieter Van. "Belgian Foreign Fighters in Syria and Iraq - May 2016." In *Not Only Syria: The Phenomenon of Foreign Fighters in a Comparative Perspective*, edited by Kacper Rekawek, 40–51. IOS Press, 2017.
- . "Belgian Radical Networks and the Road to the Brussels Attacks." *CTC Sentinel* 9, no. 6 (2016).
- Pantucci, Raffaello. "A Contest to Democracy? How the UK Has Responded to the Current Terrorist Threat." *Democratization* 17, no. 2 (2010): 251–71.

- Papacharissi, Zizi, and Maria de Fatima Oliveira. "News Frames Terrorism: A Comparative Analysis of Frames Employed in Terrorism Coverage in U.S. and U.K. Newspapers." *The International Journal of Press/Politics*, 2008.
- Park, Crystal L. "Making Sense of the Meaning Literature: An Integrative Review of Meaning Making and Its Effects on Adjustment to Stressful Life Events." *Psychological Bulletin* 136, no. 2 (2010): 257–301.
- Perry, Ronald W., and Michael K. Lindell. "Understanding Citizen Response to Disasters with Implications for Terrorism." *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 11, no. 2 (2003).
- Peterscheck, Anne. "Societal Resilience: A Counterterrorism Strategy - Belgian Federal Government Perspectives." University of Leiden, 2017.
- Plessner, Helmuth. *Die Stufen des Organischen und der Mensch*. 3rd ed. Berlin: De Gruyter, 1975.
- Pluchinsky, Dennis A. "Germany's Red Army Faction: An Obituary." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 16, no. 2 (2008): 135–57.
- Ponsaers, Paul. *Terrorisme in België. Polarisering en Politiek Geweld*. Oud-Turnhout: Gompel&Svacina, 2020.
- Ponsaers, Paul, and Elke Devroe. "Molenbeek (Maart 2016) Na Parijs (November 2015): Het Kanaalplan en de sluipende Privatisering." *Cahiers Politiestudies* 2, no. 39 (2016).
- Porta, Donatella della. *Social Movements, Political Violence, and the State. A Comparative Analysis of Italy and Germany*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995.
- Price, Bryan C. "Terrorism as Cancer: How to Combat an Incurable Disease." *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 2017, 1–25.
- Prosser, Christopher. "The Strange Death of Multi-Party Britain: The UK General Election of 2017." *West European Politics* 41, no. 5 (2018): 1226–36.
- Ragazzi, Francesco. "Suspect Community or Suspect Category? The Impact of Counter-Terrorism as 'Policed Multiculturalism.'" *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 42, no. 5 (2016): 724–41.
- Ranstorpe, Magnus. "Mapping Terrorism Studies after 9/11." In *Critical Terrorism Studies: A New Research Agenda*, edited by Richard Jackson, Marie Breen Smyth, and Jeroen Gunning. Abingdon: Routledge, 2009.
- Rapoport, David. C. "The Four Waves of Rebel Terror and September 11." *Anthropoetics* VIII, no. 1 (2002).
- Raudszus, Jan. "The Strategy of Germany for Handling Foreign Fighters." *ISPI Commentary*, 2020.
- Reed, Alastair, Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn, and Edwin Bakker. "Pathways of Foreign Fighters: Policy Options and Their (Un)Intended Consequences." *ICCT Policy Brief*, 2015.
- Reinares, Fernando. "Jihadist Radicalization and the 2004 Madrid Bombing Network." *CTC Sentinel* 2, no. 1 (2009).
- Rekawek, Kacper. *Not Only Syria? The Phenomenon of Foreign Fighters in a Comparative Perspective*. Amsterdam: IOS Press, 2017.
- Renard, Thomas. "Counterterrorism in Belgium: Key Challenges and Policy Options." Egmont

Paper 89, 2016.

Richards, Anthony. "Is Terrorism Still a Useful Analytical Term, or Should It Be Abandoned?" In *Contemporary Debates on Terrorism*, edited by Richard Jackson and Daniela Pisoiu, 13–19. Routledge, 2018.

Rogers, Katie. "Twitter Cats to the Rescue in Brussels Lockdown." *The New York Times*, November 23, 2015.

Roy van Zuijdewijn, Jeanine de. "Fearing the Western Muslim Foreign Fighter: The Connection Between Fighting the Defensive Jihad and Terrorist Activity in the West." Utrecht University, 2014.

———. "Peace, Terrorism, Armed Conflict and War Crimes." *Security and Human Rights* 26, no. 2–4 (2015): 207–33.

———. "Remembering Terrorism: The Case of Norway." *ICCT-Commentary*. The Hague, 2019.

———. "Terrorism and Beyond: Exploring the Fallout of the European Foreign Fighter Phenomenon in Syria and Iraq." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 10, no. 6 (2016): 82–96.

Roy van Zuijdewijn, Jeanine de, and Edwin Bakker. "Lone-Actor Terrorism. Policy Paper 1: Personal Characteristics of Lone-Actor Terrorists." *Countering Lone-Actor Terrorism Series No. 5*. The Hague, 2016.

———. "Returning Western Foreign Fighters: The Case of Afghanistan, Bosnia and Somalia." *ICCT Background Note*, 2014.

Roy van Zuijdewijn, Jeanine de, and Jessica Sciarone. "Convergence of the Salience of Terrorism in the European Union Before and After Terrorist Attacks." *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 2019, 1–20.

Ruf, Maximilian. "Crisis Response: Lessons from the Manchester Arena Bombing of 2017." Radicalisation Awareness Network, 2019.

Rusu, Mihai Stelian. "Nations in Black: Charting the National Thanatopolitics of Mourning across European Countries." *European Societies* 22, no. 1 (2020): 122–48.

Sageman, Marc. "The Stagnation in Terrorism Research." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 26 (2014): 565–80.

Sartre, Jean-Paul. *L'existentialisme est un humanisme*. Paris: Éditions Nagel, 1946.

Schmid, A.P., and A.J. Jongman. *Political Terrorism: A New Guide To Actors, Authors, Concepts, Data Bases, Theories, And Literature*. Transaction Publishers, 1988.

Schmid, Alex. "Terrorism - The Definitional Problem." *Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law* 36, no. 2 (2004).

———. *The Routledge Handbook of Terrorism Research*. Taylor and Francis, 2011.

Schmid, Alex P. "50 Un- and Under-Researched Topics in the Field of (Counter-) Terrorism Studies." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 5, no. 1 (2011).

———. "Comments on Marc Sageman's Polemic 'The Stagnation in Terrorism Research.'" *Terrorism and Political Violence* 26 (2014): 587–95.

Schmid, Alex P., and James J. Forest. "Research Desiderata: 150 Un-and Under-Researched Topics

- and Themes in the Field of (Counter-) Terrorism Studies-a New List." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 12, no. 4 (2018).
- Schmid, Alex P., and Janny de Graaf. *Violence as Communication: Insurgent Terrorism and the Western News Media*. Beverly Hills: SAGE, 1982.
- Schoonenboom, Merlijn. *Een Kleine Geschiedenis van de Grootste Duitse Worsteling*. Amsterdam: Querido's Uitgeverij, 2019.
- Schuurman, Bart. *Becoming a European Homegrown Jihadist: A Multilevel Analysis of Involvement in the Dutch Hofstadgroup, 2002-2005*. Amsterdam University Press, 2018.
- . "Research on Terrorism, 2007–2016: A Review of Data, Methods, and Authorship." *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 2018, 1–16.
- Schuurman, Bart, Lasse Lindekilde, Stefan Malthaner, Francis O'Connor, Paul Gill, and Noémie Bouhana. "End of the Lone Wolf: The Typology That Should Not Have Been." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 42, no. 8 (2019): 1–8.
- Schwandt, Thomas A. "Constructivist, Interpretivist Approaches to Human Inquiry." In *The Landscape of Qualitative Research: Theories and Issues*, edited by Norman K. Denzin and Yvonna S. Lincoln, 221–59. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 1998.
- Scimeca, Taylor M. "The European Immigration Crisis: An Analysis of How Terror Attacks Have Affected Immigrant and Refugee Populations in Western Europe." University of Central Florida, 2017.
- Shapiro, Jeremy, and Bénédicte Suzan. "The French Experience of Counter-Terrorism." *Survival* 45, no. 1 (2003).
- Sikkens, Elga. "Terroristische Aanslagen in Brussel." In *Lessen uit Crises en Mini-Crises 2016*, edited by Menno van Duin and Vina Wijkhuijs. Den Haag: Boom Bestuurskunde, 2017.
- Snow, David A., and Robert D. Benford. "Ideology, Frame Resonance and Participant Mobilization." In *From Structure to Action: Comparing Social Movement Research Across Cultures*, edited by Bert Klandermans, Hanspeter Kriesi, and Sidney G. Tarrow, 197–217. Greenwich, Conn: JAI Press, 1988.
- Solnit, Rebecca. *A Paradise Built in Hell: The Extraordinary Communities That Arise in Disaster*. London: Penguin Books, 2009.
- Spilerman, Seymour, and Guy Stecklov. "Societal Responses to Terrorist Attacks." *Annual Review of Sociology* 35 (2009): 167–89.
- Steinberg, Guido W. *German Jihad. On the Internationalization of Islamist Terrorism*. New York: Columbia University Press, 2013.
- Stieglitz, Stefan, Deborah Bunker, Milad Mirbabaie, and Christian Ehnis. "Sense-Making in Social Media during Extreme Events." *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 26, no. 1 (2018): 4–15.
- Stump, Jacob L. "On the Future of Critical Terrorism Studies: A Response to Richard Jackson's Minimal Foundationalist Redefinition of Terrorism." *Behavioral Sciences of Terrorism and Political Aggression* 5, no. 3 (2013): 217–24.
- Stump, Jacob L., and Priya Dixit. "Toward a Completely Constructivist Critical Terrorism Studies." *International Relations* 26, no. 2 (2011): 199–217.

- Subotić, Jelena. *Yellow Star, Red Star. Holocaust Remembrance After Communism*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2019.
- Szostak, Rick. "Case Studies in Interdisciplinary Research." In *Case Studies in Interdisciplinary Research*, edited by Allen F. Repko, William H. Newell, and Rick Szostak, 3–20. Thousand Oaks: SAGE, 2013.
- Taylor, Maxwell. *The Fanatics. A Behavioural Approach to Political Violence*. London: Brassey's, 1991.
- Thomas, W.I., and D.S. Thomas. *The Child in America: Behavior Problems and Programs*. New York: Knopf, 1928.
- Toros, Harmonie. "'9/11 Is Alive and Well' or How Critical Terrorism Studies Has Sustained the 9/11 Narrative." *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 10, no. 2 (2017): 203–19.
- Tota, Anna Lisa. "Ethnographing Public Memory: The Commemorative Genre for the Victims of Terrorism in Italy." *Qualitative Research* 4, no. 2 (2004): 131–32.
- Tournier-Sol, Karine. "Reworking the Eurosceptic and Conservative Traditions into a Populist Narrative: UKIP's Winning Formula?" *Journal of Common Market Studies* 53, no. 1 (2015): 140–56.
- Truc, G r me. *Shell Shocked: The Social Response to Terrorist Attacks*. Cambridge: Polity Press, 2018.
- Turner, Barry A. "The Organizational and Interorganizational Development of Disasters." *Administrative Science Quarterly* 21, no. 3 (1976): 378–97.
- Uhlmann, Milena. "Evaluation of the Advice Centre on Radicalisation: Final Report." Nuremberg: Federal Office for Migration and Refugees, 2017.
- Veilleux-Lepage, Yannick. *How Terror Evolves: The Emergence and Spread of Terrorist Techniques*. London: Rowman & Littlefield International, 2020.
- Veilleux-Lepage, Yannick, and Emil Archambault. "Mapping Transnational Extremist Networks: An Exploratory Study of the Soldiers of Odin's Facebook Network, Using Integrated Social Network Analysis." *Perspectives on Terrorism* 13, no. 2 (2019): 21–38.
- Veldhuis, Tinka, and Edwin Bakker. "A Fear Management Approach to Counter-Terrorism." *ICCT Policy Brief*, no. June (2012).
- Vidino, Lorenzo. *Al Qaeda in Europe: The New Battleground of International Jihad*. Amherst: Prometheus Books, 2006.
- W ever, Ole. "Securitization and Desecuritization." In *On Security*, edited by Ronnie D. Lipschutz. New York: Columbia University Press, 1995.
- Walgrave, S., and J. Manssens. "De Witte Mars als Product van de Media: De Pers als Mobilisatiealternatief voor Bewegingsorganisaties." *Sociologische Gids* 45, no. 5 (1998): 340–75.
- Walker, Clive. "Policy Options and Priorities: British Perspectives." In *Confronting Terrorism: European Experiences, Threat Perceptions and Policies*, edited by Marianne van Leeuwen, 11–36. Leiden: Kluwer Law International, 2003.
- Waltz, Kenneth N. *Man, the State, and War*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1959.

- Warrick, Joby. *Black Flags: The Rise of ISIS*. New York: Anchor House, 2015.
- Weggemans, Daan, and Beatrice de Graaf. *Reintegrating Jihadist Extremist Detainees: Helping Extremist Offenders Back into Society*. New York: Routledge, 2017.
- Weimann, Gabriel. "Media Events: The Case of International Terrorism." *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media* 31, no. 1 (1987): 21–39.
- . "The Theater of Terror." *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma* 9, no. 3–4 (2005): 379–90.
- Wendt, Alexander. "Anarchy Is What States Make of It." *International Organization* 46, no. 2 (1992): 391–425.
- Whine, Michael. "Terrorist Incidents against Jewish Communities and Israeli Citizens Abroad, 1968-2003." International Institute for Counter-Terrorism, 2003.
- Whiteside, Craig. "Lighting the Path: The Evolution of the Islamic State Media Enterprise (2003-2016)." *ICCT Research Paper*, 2016.
- Williams, Gwyndaf, Stuart Batho, and Lynne Russell. "Responding to Urban Crisis. The Emergency Planning Response to the Bombing of Manchester City Centre." *Cities* 17, no. 4 (2000): 293–304.
- Winter, Charlie. "Apocalypse, Later: A Longitudinal Study of the Islamic State Brand." *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 35, no. 1 (2018): 103–21.
- Wittendorp, Stef, and Edwin Bakker. "Inventarisatie Rechtszaken tegen Jihadistische Buitenlandse Strijders: Een Vergelijking tussen Nederland, België, Denemarken, Frankrijk, Het VK en de VS." Universiteit Leiden, 2018.
- Wittendorp, Stef, Roel de Bont, Edwin Bakker, and Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn. "Measures against Jihadist Foreign Fighters: A Policy Comparison between the Netherlands, Belgium, Denmark, Germany, France, the UK and the US (2010 to 2017)." Leiden University, 2017.
- Wittendorp, Stef, Roel de Bont, Jeanine de Roy van Zuijdewijn, and Edwin Bakker. "Dealing with Jihadism: A Policy Comparison between the Netherlands, Belgium, Denmark, Germany, France, the UK and the US (2010 to 2017)." Leiden University, 2017.
- Wolfendale, Jessica. "Terrorism, Security, and the Threat of Counterterrorism." *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 29, no. 7 (2006): 753–70.
- Youngman, Mark. "Building 'Terrorism Studies' as an Interdisciplinary Space: Addressing Recurring Issues in the Study of Terrorism." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 32, no. 5 (2020): 1091–1105.
- Zelin, Aaron Y. "New Video Message from Amedy Coulibaly: 'Soldier of the Caliphate.'" Jihadology, 2015.

Part II: Media & primary sources for non-case studies

"Attentat de Nice: quatre nouvelles gardes à vue, l'auteur des faits toujours hospitalisé." *Le Monde*, November 3, 2020. https://www.lemonde.fr/police-justice/article/2020/11/03/attentat-de-nice-un-homme-reste-en-garde-a-vue-l-assaillant-toujours-hospitalise_6058271_1653578.html.

"A BFM-TV, Coulibaly explique s'être synchronisé avec les frères Kouachi." *Le Figaro*, January 9, 2016. <https://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2015/01/09/01016-20150109ARTFIG00404-a-bfm-tv-coulibaly-avoue-s-etre-synchronise-avec-les-freres-kouachi.php>.

"Huge Bangladesh rally calls for boycott of French products." *BBC News*, October 27, 2020. <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-54704859>.

Bundesministerium der Justiz und für Verbraucherschutz. "Grundgesetz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland Art 35." Accessed on August 4, 2020. https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/gg/art_35.html#:~:text=Grundgesetz%20F%C3%BCr%20die%20Bundesrepublik%20Deutschland,sich%20gegenseitig%20Rechts%2D%20und%20Amtshilfe.

Council of the European Union. *Council Framework Decision of 13 June 2002 on combating terrorism (2002/475/JHA)*, 2002.

Council of the European Union. *The European Union Counter-Terrorism Strategy*. Brussels: 2005.

Fenech, Georges and Sébastien Pietrasanta. *Rapport fait au nom de la commission d'enquête relative aux moyens mis en œuvre par l'État pour lutter contre le terrorisme depuis le 7 janvier 2015*. Assemblée Nationale, July 5, 2016.

Gasiglia, Stéphanie and Jean-François Roubaud. "Un dépravé devenu "djihadiste": ce que 4 ans d'enquête nous apprennent sur l'auteur de l'attentat de Nice." *Nice Matin*, July 13, 2020. <https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/french-foreign-policy/human-rights/freedom-of-religion-or-belief/article/national-tribute-to-the-memory-of-samuel-paty-speech-by-emmanuel-macron>.

Kchikech, Ikram and Sarah-Lou Cohen. "Joggeur blessé le 7 janvier: "Pour moi, ce n'était pas Coulibaly." *BFMTV*, January 4, 2016. https://www.bfmtv.com/police-justice/joggeur-blesse-le-7-janvier-pour-moi-ce-n-etait-pas-coulibaly_AV-201601040029.html.

Lambin, Karine. "Attentats: Ce que les terroristes ont dit à BFMTV." *BFMTV*, January 9, 2015. https://www.bfmtv.com/police-justice/attentats-ce-que-les-terroristes-ont-dit-a-bfmtv_AN-201501090024.html.

Law Insider. "Definition of *Governmental Authorities*." Accessed on January 11, 2021. <https://www.lawinsider.com/dictionary/governmental-authorities>.

Macron, Emmanuel. "Déclaration du Président Emmanuel Macron après l'attaque terroriste de Nice." *Élysée*, October 29, 2020. <https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2020/10/29/declaration-du-president-emmanuel-macron-apres-l-attaque-terroriste-de-nice>.

Macron, Emmanuel. "Fight against separatism – the Republic in action: speech by Emmanuel Macron, President of the Republic, on the fight against separatism (Les Mureaux, 2 Oct. 20)." October 2, 2020. <https://www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/coming-to-france/france-facts/secularism-and-religious-freedom-in-france-63815/article/fight-against-separatism-the-republic-in-action-speech-by-emmanuel-macron>.

Macron, Emmanuel. "National tribute to the memory of Samuel Paty – Speech by Emmanuel Macron, President of the Republic, at the Sorbonne (21 October 2020)." France Diplomacy, October 21, 2020.

Nationaal Coördinator Terrorismebestrijding en Veiligheid. *Nationale Contraterrorismestrategie 2016-2020*. Den Haag: 2016.

National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon The United States. *The 9/11 Commission report: final report of the National Commission on Terrorist Attacks upon the United States*. Washington DC: 2004.

Paolini, Esther. "Trois ans après l'attentat de Nice, il pourrait ne pas y avoir de procès pour terrorisme." *BFMTV*, July 13, 2020. <https://www.bfmtv.com/police-justice/trois-ans-apres-l-attentat-de-nice-il-pourrait-ne-pas-y-avoir-de-proces-pour-terrorisme-AN-201907130046.html>.

Peltier, Elian and Claire Moses. "In the Netherlands, a Cartoon in School Leads to Online Threats and an Arrest." *The New York Times*, November 5, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/06/world/europe/netherlands-teacher-cartoon.html>.

Reeve, Simon. "Olympics Massacre: Munich – the real story." *Independent*, January 22, 2006. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/olympics-massacre-munich-real-story-5336955.html>.

Roy van Zuijdewijn, Jeanine de. "We zijn jihadismemoe, maar de onthoofding van Samuel Paty schudt ons wakker." *NRC*, October 19, 2020. <https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2020/10/19/we-zijn-jihadismemoe-maar-de-onthoofding-van-samuel-paty-schudt-ons-wakker-a4016548>.

Tahor, Ishaan. "Macron vs. Erdogan is a fight both leaders want." *Washington Post*, October 27, 2020. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2020/10/27/macron-erdogan-clash-islam/>.

Thatcher, Margaret. "Speech to American Bar Association." London: Thatcher Archive, 1985.

Uyanik, Ayhan. "Munich memorial marks 1972 Olympic Games attack on Israeli team." *Reuters*, September 6, 2017. <https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-germany-israel/munich-memorial-marks-1972-olympic-games-attack-on-israeli-team-idUKKCN1BH1IM>.

Part III: Media & primary sources case studies

Brussels case: media & primary sources

“‘Ce n'est pas le moment de se battre entre nous”, estime Koen Geens.” *RTL INFO*, March 29, 2016. <https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/politique/-ce-n-est-pas-le-moment-de-se-battre-entre-nous-estime-koen-geens-805978.aspx>.

“#BrusselsAlive.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-24032016/video-brusselsalive>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘De wortel van het extremisme aanpakken’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-de-wortel-van-het-extremisme-aanpakken-2016-03-24>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Thuis gebeden tot de Heer’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-thuis-gebeden-tot-de-heer-2016-03-24>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Gewoon bloemetjes blijven verkopen’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-gewoon-bloemetjes-blijven-verkopen-2016-03-24>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Goed dat bussen zo snel opnieuw rijden’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-goed-dat-bussen-zo-snel-opnieuw-rijden-2016-03-24>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Mijn vrouw is er op het nippertje aan ontsnapt’.” *Bruzz*, March 25, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-mijn-vrouw-er-op-het-nippertje-aan-ontsnapt-2016-03-25>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Misselijk maar vastberaden’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-misselijk-maar-vastberaden-2016-03-24>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Samenwerken met politie’.” *Bruzz*, March 25, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-samenwerken-met-politie-2016-03-25>.

“#BrusselsAlive: ‘Zij die zeggen dat ze niet bang zijn hebben het niet meegemaakt’.” *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/brusselsalive-zij-die-zeggen-dat-ze-niet-bang-zijn-hebben-het-niet-meegemaakt-2016-03>.

“#JeSuisBruxelles: wereldwijd solidariteit online na aanslagen in Brussel.” *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/jesuisbruxelles-wereldwijd-solidariteit-online-na-aanslagen-brussel-2016-03-22>.

“‘Extreemrechts? Er waren kleurlingen bij’.” *De Standaard*, March 29, 2016.

“‘Mars tegen Angst’ Brussel afgelast vanwege beveiliging.” *NOS*, March 26, 2016. <https://nos.nl/artikel/2095394-mars-tegen-angst-brussel-afgelast-vanwege-beveiliging.html>.

“‘We willen ons niet opsluiten maar samen zijn’.” *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/video-we-willen-ons-niet-opsluiten-maar-samen-zijn-2016-03-22>.

“1 jaar later: een overzicht van de herdenkingsplechtigheden.” *Bruzz*, March 21, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/1-jaar-later-een-overzicht-van-de-herdenkingsplechtigheden-2017-03-21>.

“22/3 – 1 jaar later.” *Eén*, accessed on April 18, 2018. <https://www.een.be/video/1-jaar-later/nazorg-voor-slachtoffers-van-aanslagen>.

“450 hooligans verstoren herdenking op Beursplein, tiental amokmakers opgepakt.” *De Morgen*, March 27, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/450-hooligans-verstoren-herdenking-op-beursplein-tiental-amokmakers-opgepakt-b40a2b25/>.

“Aandacht voor aanslagen tijdens vrijdaggebed moskee Jubelpark: ‘Terroristen misbruiken ons geloof’.” *Bruzz*, March 25, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-25032016/video-aandacht-voor-aanslagen-tijdens-vrijdaggebed-moskee-jubelpark>.

“Attentats de Bruxelles: le Conseil des Théologiens refuse de réciter une prière dédiée aux victimes ‘pas toutes musulmanes’.” *Sudinfo*, March 29, 2016.

<https://www.sudinfo.be/art/1522136/article/2016-03-24/attentats-de-bruxelles-le-conseil-des-theologiens-refuse-de-reciter-une-priere-d>.

"Belgians tweet cat pictures during #BrusselsLockdown." *BBC News*. November 23, 2015. <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34897645>.

"België liet zelfmoordterrorist uit handen glippen." *De Standaard*, March 24, 2016. https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20160324_02200213.

"Beursplein opnieuw omgevormd tot herdenkingsplek." *De Morgen*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/beursplein-opnieuw-omgevormd-tot-herdenkingsplek~b3517e2b/>.

"Boodschappen tegen haat aan Beurs." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/boodschappen-tegen-haat-aan-beurs-2016-03-22>.

"Bourgeois afwezig op nationale huldecereemonie, oppositie wrevelig." *De Morgen*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/bourgeois-afwezig-op-nationale-huldecereemonie-oppositie-wrevelig~b5721fee/>.

"Bourgeois ontbreekt op huldecereemonie: "Smet op blazen van Vlaamse regering." *De Gazet van Antwerpen*, March 24, 2016. https://www.gva.be/cnt/dmf20160324_02200815/bourgeois-ontbreekt-op-huldecereemonie-smet-op-blazen-van-vlaamse-regering.

"Brussel in rouw: morgen minuut stilte." *RTL Nieuws*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.rtlnieuws.nl/buitenland/artikel/660896/brussel-rouw-morgen-minuut-stilte>.

"Brussel Stad archiveert boodschappen van na aanslagen 22/3." *Bruzz*, March 13, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/video-brussel-stad-archiveert-boodschappen-van-na-aanslagen-223>.

"Brussel zoekt troost op Beursplein." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/brussel-zoekt-troost-op-beursplein-2016-03-22>.

"Brusselblog: Aanslag Zaventem gereconstrueerd." *Parool*, May 19, 2016. <https://www.parool.nl/buitenland/liveblog-is-eist-aanslag-op-nederlander-gewond-geraakt~a4267823/live?timestamp=1458662280000&offset=10>.

"CD&V, Open VLD, Groen en SP.A veroordelen eendrachtig gebeurtenissen Beursplein." *Knack*, March 27, 2016. <https://www.knack.be/nieuws/belgie/cd-v-open-vld-groen-en-sp-a-veroordelen-eendrachtig-gebeurtenissen-beursplein/article-normal-684253.html>.

"Charles Michel ne se laisse pas intimider par une vidéo de l'Etat islamique." *RTL.be*, July 6, 2016. <https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/politique/charles-michel-ne-se-laisse-pas-intimider-par-une-video-de-l-etat-islamique-832582.aspx>.

"Charles Michel raconte son 22 mars 2016, un an après les attentats de Bruxelles: "J'ai vite vérifié que mon fils était à l'école"." *Sudinfo*, March 15, 2017. <https://www.sudinfo.be/art/1807827/article/2017-03-14/charles-michel-raconte-son-22-mars-2016-un-an-apres-les-attentats-de-bruxelles-j>.

"Charles Michel: "Beelden blijven op ons netvlies gebrand"." *De Morgen*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/charles-michel-beelden-blijven-op-ons-netvlies-gebrand~b5f75f4b/>.

"Charles Michel: "Ce que nous redoutions, s'est réalisé. Notre pays a été frappé par des attentats lâches"." *RTFB*, March 22, 2016. https://www.rtf.be/info/dossier/explosions-a-brussels-airport/detail_explosions-zaventem-l-hypothese-d-un-attentat-n-est-pas-ecartee-selon-charles-michel?id=9247813.

"De Afspraak." Canvas, 22 December 2016. <https://www.canvas.be/video/de-afspraak/najaar-2016/donderdag-22-december-2016/weduwenaar-slachtoffer-roept-op-tot-jihad-van-liefde>.

"De boodschappen van de Beurs en Maalbeek komen online." Schepenambt van Cultuur van de Stad Brussel, no date.

"De dag, uur na uur: mokerslag voor Brussel." *VRT NWS*, March 22, 2016. https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2016/03/22/de_dag_uur_na_uurmokerslagvoorbrussel-1-2608376/.

"De Wever: "Zwartste dag in geschiedenis van ons land sinds WOII"." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.hln.be/nieuws/binnenland/de-wever-zwartste-dag-in-geschiedenis-van-ons-land-sinds-woii~a3af21e3/>.

"Die jihadkanker gaan we uitroeien. En dat zal moslims pijn doen, ja". *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 18, 2017. <https://www.hln.be/nieuws/-die-jihadkanker-gaan-we-uitroeien-en-dat-zal-moslims-pijn-doen-ja~acbc1b17/>.

"Een dag later op het Beursplein: 'Rouwen en zingen tegelijk'." *Bruzz*, March 23, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-23032016/video-een-dag-later-op-het-beursplein-rouwen-en-zingen-tegelijk>.

"Eén jaar later opnieuw bloemen, kaarsen en krijttekeningen op Beursplein." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/een-jaar-later-opnieuw-bloemen-kaarsen-en-krijttekeningen-op-beursplein-2017-03-22>.

"Europa's Meestgezochte Terrorist Gepakt bij Inval Brussel." *NOS*, March 18, 2016. <https://nos.nl/liveblog/2093608-europa-s-meestgezochte-terrorist-gepakt-bij-inval-brussel.html>.

"Federatie van Marokkaanse Verenigingen: "Wij veroordelen met klem de laffe aanslagen"." *De Gazet van Antwerpen*, March 22, 2016. https://www.gva.be/cnt/dmf20160322_02198114.

"Geen vakantie voor koning Filip." *De Standaard*, March 30, 2016.

"Geens: 'Statuut slachtoffers terreur in februari voor parlement'." *De Standaard*, January 22, 2017.

"Herdenking 22 03 2017." Posted by Heyvie, March 24, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xyQCJIMewAc>.

"Herdenking 22 maart 2016." We have the choice, accessed on April 20, 2018. <http://wehavethechoice.com/herdenking-22-maart-2016/>.

"Herdenking aanslagen 22 maart: indrukwekkende stiltes, monumenten en sterke speech koning." *Nieuwsblad*, March 22, 2017. https://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20170322_02793746.

"Herdenkingswake: 'Alle erkende godsdiensten zijn hier solidair aanwezig'." *Bruzz*, March 28, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-28032016/video-herdenkingswake-alle-erkende-godsdiensten-zijn-hier-solidair>.

"Hooligans ontsieren herdenking Beursplein. Niemand verantwoordelijk." *De Standaard*, March 25, 2016.

"Huldecereemonie slachtoffers aanslagen. 'Wij geven niet toe aan haat'." *De Standaard*, March 25, 2016.

"Hulpverleners tonen solidariteit aan Beurs." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 26, 2016. <https://www.hln.be/nieuws/hulpverleners-tonen-solidariteit-aan-beurs~ad183e83/>.

"Interview Koen Geens." *VRT News*, March 24, 2016.

"Je zal maar slachtoffer wezen in dit land." *De Standaard*, January 20, 2017. http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20170119_02684812.

"John Kerry: 'Je suis Bruxellois. Ik ben Brussels'." *Nieuwsblad*, March 25, 2016. https://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20160325_02203361pic.twitter.com/bZi3BLHIAa.

"Kardinaal citeert El Bachiri: 'Ik ben jihadist van de liefde'." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/kardinaal-citeert-el-bachiri-ik-ben-jihadist-van-de-liefde-2017-03-22>.

"Koning Filip spreekt om 19 uur het volk toe." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.hln.be/nieuws/koning-filip-spreekt-om-19-uur-het-volk-toe~a379e36f/>.

"Krijtspreuken op Flageyplein." *Bruzz*, March 23, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/krijtspreuken-op-flageyplein-2016-03-23>.

"Les citoyens sont appelés à s'unir le 22 mars pour la commémoration des attentats: voici le programme." *La Libre*, March 16, 2017. <http://www.lalibre.be/actu/belgique/les-citoyens-appelles-a-s-unir-le-22-mars-pour-la-commemoration-des-attentats-voici-le-programme-58caba1ecd70a15c9a2efc32>.

- "Liveblog over de aanslagen in en bij Brussel." NRC, March 22, 2016. <https://www.nrc.nl/nieuws/2016/03/22/twee-explosies-op-brusselse-luchthaven-a1408428>.
- "Mars aan Beurs van zondag wordt herdenkingsplechtigheid." *Bruzz*, March 25, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/mars-aan-beurs-van-zondag-wordt-herdenkingsplechtigheid-2016-03-25>.
- "Mayer: 'Federale regering moet ons dringend extra middelen geven.'" *De Morgen*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/binnenland/mayer-federale-regering-moet-ons-dringend-extra-middelen-geven-bffa845f/>.
- "Mayer: 'Fanatisme heeft toegeslagen in Brussel.'" *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/mayer-fanatisme-heeft-toegeslagen-brussel-2016-03-22>.
- "Mayer: 'Zelfde situatie als in Parijs.'" *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-22032016/video-mayer-zelfde-situatie-als-parijs>.
- "Michel: 'Brussels is back in business'." *Bruzz*, May 1, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/economie/michel-brussels-back-business-2016-05-01>.
- "Minister Smet reageert op explosie Zaventem: 'Iedereen is geschokt'." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/video-minister-smet-reageert-op-explosie-zaventem-iedereen-geschokt>.
- "MIVB-werknemers komen samen aan Maalbeek voor spontaan eerbetoon." *Bruzz*, March 23, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/mivb-werknemers-komen-samen-aan-maalbeek-voor-spontaan-eebetoon-2016-03-23>.
- "Moslimexecutieve: 'Wij veroordelen aanslagen met klem en zonder voorbehoud'." *De Morgen*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/moslimexecutieve-wij-veroordelen-aanslagen-met-klem-en-zonder-voorbehoud~bf803c48/>.
- "Ode an die Freude - Brussel 25-3-2016." Posted by Bruno De Lille, March 25, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Q-ut6KkXwIU>.
- "Oecumenische wake hekelt aanslag op fundamenten van onze samenleving." *De Morgen*, March 28, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/oecumenische-wake-hekelt-aanslag-op-fundamenten-van-onze-samenleving~b8fbeb1/>.
- "Opération antiterroriste: rappel des événements de la soirée de jeudi." *RTFB*, January 16, 2015. https://www.rtf.be/info/societe/detail_verviers-3-morts-dans-une-operation-de-police?id=8781055.
- "Politici en koningspaar bewijzen eer aan slachtoffers aanslagen." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.hln.be/default/politici-en-koningspaar-bewijzen-ee-aan-slachtoffers-aanslagen~aee3a3b2/>.
- "Politie." Be.Brussels, accessed on November 17, 2020. <https://be.brussels/wonen-in-brussel/gezondheid-en-veiligheid/politie>.
- "Politievakbond ACV vraagt ontslag Mayer als blijkt dat hij liegt." *Bruzz*, March 29, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/politievakbond-acv-vraagt-ontslag-mayer-als-blijkt-dat-hij-liegt-2016-03-29>.
- "Premier en topministers draaien overuren." Posted by Koen Geens, March 23, 2016. <https://www.koengeens.be/fr/news/2016/03/23/premier-en-topministers-draaien-overuren>.
- "Regering bezoekt brandweermannen na aanslagen." *Bruzz*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-23032016/video-regering-bezoekt-brandweermannen-na-aanslagen>.
- "Slachtoffers terreurdaden krijgen statuut van nationale solidariteit." *De Standaard*, February 24, 2017. http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20170224_02748838.
- "Stad Brussel bedankt personeel voor tussenkomst op 22/3." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/stad-brussel-bedankt-personeel-voor-tussenkomst-op-22-3-2017-03-22>.
- "Stilte en bezinning, maar ook lawaai om aanslagen en slachtoffers te herdenken." Radio 1, March, 22, 2017.
- "Taxichauffeurs rijden spontaan gratis vanuit Zaventem en in Brussel." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/taxichauffeurs-rijden-spontaan-gratis-vanuit-zaventem-en-brussel-2016-03-22>.

"Topman spoorwegpolitie kreeg mail over sluiting metronet in verkeerde mailbox." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, May 11, 2016. <https://www.hln.be/default/topman-spoorwegpolitie-kreeg-mail-over-sluiting-metronet-in-verkeerde-mailbox~a4ecce1a/>.

"Topman staatsveiligheid: 'We zijn er nog niet'." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/topman-staatsveiligheid-we-zijn-er-nog-niet-2017-03-22>.

"UZ Leuven – Nationale Hulde." *De Belgische Monarchie*, March 24, 2016. <https://monarchie.be/nl/agenda/uz-leuven-nationale-hulde>.

"Vele honderden houden minuut stilte op Beursplein." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/vele-honderden-houden-minuut-stilte-op-beursplein-2017-03-22>.

"Vervoort: 'Er komt geen lockdown'." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/video-vervoort-er-komt-geen-lockdown-2016-03-22>.

"VIDEO. Reconstructie van de aanslagen in Brussel." *Het Belang van Limburg*, March 23, 2016. https://www.hbvl.be/cnt/dmf20160323_02199319.

"Yvan Mayeur op Beursplein: 'Er is plaats voor iedereen, maar wel met respect voor iedereen'." *Bruzz*, March 25, 2016. <https://www.bruzz.be/videoreeks/bruzz-24-25032016/video-yvan-mayeur-op-beursplein-er-plaats-voor-iedereen-maar-wel-met>.

"Yvan Mayeur: 'Il y a eu un estompement de la norme démocratique'." *France Inter*, March 29, 2016. <https://www.franceinter.fr/emissions/invite-de-7h50/invite-de-7h50-29-mars-2016>.

Abbeloos, Jan-Frederik. "Iedereen wist dat ze kwamen, niemand heeft ze gestopt." *De Standaard*, March 29, 2016. https://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20160328_02207591.

Adriaen, Hanne. "Overzicht van dagen van nationale rouw in België." *Het Laatste Nieuws*, March 15, 2012. <https://www.hln.be/nieuws/overzicht-van-dagen-van-nationale-rouw-in-belgie~a587439a/>.

Almaci, Meyrem. "Veroordeling gebeurtenissen aan het Beursplein in Brussel." *Groen*, March 27, 2016. <https://www.groen.be/veroordeling-gebeurtenissen-aan-het-beursplein-in-brussel>.

Archief van Brussel. "Documenten verzameld aan de Beurs, vrijdag 25 maart 2016." Accessed on November 5, 2020. <https://archief.brussel.be/documenten-verzameld-aan-de-beurs-vrijdag-25-maart-2016>.

Beel, Veerle and Mark Eechhaut. "Karen Northshield, een leven aan flarden geblazen." *De Standaard*, March 18, 2017. http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20170318_02786733.

Belgian Federal Government. "The structure of the Federal State and the power levels." Accessed on November 11, 2020. <https://www.belgium.be/en/about-belgium/government/federale-staat/structure>.

Belgische Kamer van Volksvertegenwoordigers. *Beknopt Verslag: Verenigde Commissies voor de Buitenlandse Betrekkingen, Voor de Justitie en voor de Binnenlandse Zaken, De Algemene Zaken en het Openbaar Ambt*. March 25, 2016.

Belgische Kamer van Volksvertegenwoordigers. *Onderzoekscommissie Terroristische Aanslagen 22 Maart 2016. Beknopt Overzicht van de Werkzaamheden en Aanbevelingen*. 2018.

Belgische Senaat – Kevin Oeyen. "Donderdag 23 maart 2016. Huldeceremonie voor de slachtoffers van de terreuraanslagen." March 24, 2016. http://www.senaat.be/event/20160324-eerbetoon/nl/slides/IMG_4511_4537.html.

Bourgeois, Geert (@GeertBourgeois). Twitter post. March 23, 2016, 3:04 p.m. <https://twitter.com/GeertBourgeois/status/712641182594113536>.

Bracke, Siegfried. "Huldebetoon aan de slachtoffers van de aanslagen in België." March 24, 2016. <http://www.siegfriedbracke.be/nl/kamer/huldebetoon-aan-de-slachtoffers-van-de-aanslagen-in-belgie>.

Brinckman, Bart and Marjan Justaert. "'Dansen na de aanslagen. Stenen gooien naar de politie. Dát is het echte probleem'." *De Standaard*, April 16, 2016. http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20160415_02240440.

Brussels Airport. "Ingetogen herdenking ter nagedachtenis van de slachtoffers van de aanslagen op 22 maart 2016 op Brussels Airport." March 22, 2017. <http://www.bftp.be/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/brussels-airport2.pdf>.

Chrisafis, Angelique. "Brussels bombings suspect charged with role in Paris attacks." *The Guardian*, April 20, 2016. <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/20/brussels-bombings-osama-kayem-suspect-charged-role-paris-attacks>.

CrisisCenter Belgium (@CrisiscenterBE). Twitter post, March 22, 2016, 10:20 a.m. <https://twitter.com/CrisiscenterBE/status/712207328460849152>.

Crisiscentrum. "18u00 – Aanslagen: prioriteit aan slachtoffers en verwanten." March 23, 2016. <https://crisiscentrum.be/nl/news/crisisbeheer/18u00-aanslagen-prioriteit-aan-slachtoffers-en-verwanten>.

———. "Nasleep van de aanslagen in Parijs – Ernstige dreiging voor gans het land en specifieke versterkte beveiligingsmaatregelen." November 16, 2015. <https://crisiscentrum.be/nl/news/crisisbeheer/nasleep-van-de-aanslagen-parijs-ernstige-dreiging-voor-gans-het-land-en-specifieke>.

———. "Vervolg aanslagen Parijs – Ernstige dreiging in het Brussels Gewest." November 21, 2015. <https://crisiscentrum.be/nl/news/crisisbeheer/vervolg-aanslagen-parijs-ernstige-dreiging-het-brussels-gewest>.

De Belgische Monarchie. "112-Centra." March 25, 2016. <https://monarchie.be/nl/agenda/112-centra>.

———. "Aanslagen." March 22, 2016, 11:51 a.m. <https://www.monarchie.be/nl/agenda/aanslagen>.

———. "Hulde aan slachtoffers – Minuut stilte." March 23, 2016. <https://monarchie.be/nl/agenda/hulde-aan-slachtoffers-minuut-stilte>.

———. "Slachtoffers van de aanslagen van 22 maart in Brussel." March 29, 2016. <https://monarchie.be/nl/agenda/slachtoffers-van-de-aanslagen-van-22-maart-in-brussel>.

———. "Toespraak van Zijne Majesteit de Koning op de herdenkingsplechtigheid van de slachtoffers van aanslagen." March 22, 2017. <https://www.monarchie.be/nl/agenda/toespraak-van-zijne-majesteit-de-koning-op-de-herdenkingsplechtigheid-van-de-slachtoffers-van>.

Delepeleire, Yves. "Interview Brahim Laytouss, Imam in Gent: 'Schijnheiligheid bij moslims moet stoppen'." *De Standaard*, March 24, 2016.

Dossantos, Gauvain. "Yvan Mayeur: "Je voudrais en appeler à la solidarité de tout le pays"." *News Monkey*, March 22, 2016. <http://fr.newsmonkey.be/article/2142>.

Dubois, Françoise. "Le démantèlement de la cellule terroriste de Verviers, c'était il y a 5 ans." *RTBF*, January 14, 2020. <https://www.rtbf.be/info/regions/liege/detail-le-demantement-de-la-cellule-terroriste-de-verviers-c-etait-il-y-a-5-ans?id=10406453>.

Eichner, Itamar. "Woman tears up Israeli flag at memorial for Brussels victims." *Ynetnews*, March 24, 2016. <https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0.7340.L-4782689.00.html>.

Escritt, Thomas and Alastair Macdonald. "Brussels Lockdown Ends but Manhunt Goes On." *Reuters*, November 26, 2015. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-shooting-belgium/brussels-lockdown-ends-but-manhunt-goes-on-idUSKBN0TE26I20151125>.

Federale Overheidsdienst Binnenlandse Zaken. *Het Plan R. Het Actieplan Radicalisme*. 2019.

Fishuk, Erick. "Charles Michel e os ataques na Bélgica." Fishuk, March 27, 2016. <http://www.fishuk.cc/2016/03/ataques-belgica.html>.

FOD Kanselarij van de Eerste Minister - Algemene directie Externe Communicatie. "Positive Belgium: communicatiestrategieën om het imago van België te versterken." May 20, 2016. <https://news.belgium.be/nl/positive-belgium-communicatiestrategieen-om-het-imago-van-belgie-te-versterken>.

———. "Bezinningsmoment aan het metrostation Maalbeek en ontmoeting met de Franse Eerste Minister Manuel Valls." March 23, 2016. <https://www.premier.be/nl/bezinningsmoment-aan-het-metrostation-maalbeek-en-ontmoeting-met-de-franse-eerste-minister-manuel>.

———. “Charles Michel en Francois Hollande wisselen felicitaties uit na de arrestatie van Abdeslam dankzij de goede samenwerking tussen Frankrijk en België.” March 18, 2016. <https://www.premier.be/nl/charles-michel-en-fran%C3%A7ois-hollande-wisselen-felicitaties-uit-na-de-arrestatie-van-abdeslam-dankzij>.

———. “Mededeling van de federale regering.” March 22, 2016. <https://www.premier.be/nl/mededeling-van-de-federale-regering>.

———. “Nationale erkenning van de slachtoffers van de terreurdaden van 22 maart 2016.” February 2017. <https://premier.fgov.be/nl/nationale-erkenning-van-de-slachtoffers-van-de-terreurdaden-van-22-maart-2016>.

Geens, Koen. Interview in TV show “Karrewiet.” March 23, 2016.

Goeman, Thierry. “Twintig jaar geleden trokken 300.000 mensen door Brussels tijdens Witte Mars.” *Nieuwsblad*, October 20, 2016. https://www.nieuwsblad.be/cnt/dmf20161020_02529646.

Jambon, Jan (@JanJambon). Twitter post. March 18, 2016, 8:33 p.m. <https://twitter.com/janjambon/status/710912027083071488>.

Johnston, Chris. “Mohamed Abrini admits to being ‘man in the hat’ at Brussels airport.” *The Guardian*, April 9, 2016. <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/09/paris-attacks-suspect-mohamed-abrini-charged-with-terrorist-murders>.

Justaert, Marjan and Peter De Lobel. “‘We zijn onze onschuld opnieuw verloren.’” *De Standaard*, March 20, 2017. http://www.standaard.be/cnt/dmf20170319_02788508.

Justaert, Marjan. “‘Ik zou de Vlamingen beledigen? Onzin.’” *De Standaard*, March 30, 2016.

King Philip. “Aanslagen in Brussel.” Posted by The Belgian Monarchy, March 22, 2019. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rDy02iIN7qw>.

King, Tim. “Belgium is a failed state.” *Politico*, December 2, 2015. <https://www.politico.eu/article/belgium-failed-state-security-services-molenbeek-terrorism/>.

Lefevere, Fabian. “Partijvoorzitters veroordelen samen betoging, maar N-VA doet niet mee.” *VRT NWS*, March 27, 2016. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2016/03/27/partijvoorzittersveroordelensamenbetogingmaarn-vadoetnietmee-1-2613424/>.

Maerevoet, Ellen. “Mohamed El Bachiri (‘Jihad van liefde’) wint Prijs van de Gelijkheid.” *VRT NWS*, October 23, 2017. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2017/10/23/mohamed-el-bachiri---jihad-van-liefde---wint-prijs-van-de-gelijk/>.

Michel, Charles (@CharlesMichel). Twitter post. March 23, 2016, 12:23 p.m. <https://twitter.com/CharlesMichel/status/712600603655086080>.

———. Twitter post. March 18, 2016, 8:13 p.m. <https://twitter.com/CharlesMichel/status/710906947596378112>.

———. Twitter post. March 22, 2016, 9:12 a.m. <https://twitter.com/charlesmichel/status/712190231433363456>.

———. Twitter post. March 22, 2016, 9:16 a.m. <https://twitter.com/CharlesMichel/status/712191250464677888>.

———. Twitter post. March 23, 2016, 2:21 p.m. <https://twitter.com/CharlesMichel/status/712630237041987584>.

———. Twitter post. March 25, 2016, 11:29 a.m. <https://twitter.com/CharlesMichel/status/713311862759227392>.

———. “Hulde gebracht aan de slachtoffers van de aanslagen.” March 24, 2016. <https://premier.fgov.be/nl/hulde-gebracht-aan-de-slachtoffers-van-de-terreuraanslagen-0>.

Minister van Sociale Zaken en Volksgezondheid. *Persmededeling: Snelle interventies na aanslagen hebben levens gered*. March 23, 2016.

Paelinck, Gianni. "Drie dagen van nationale rouw afgekondigd." *VRT NWS*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2016/03/22/drie-dagen-van-nationalerouwfgekondigd-1-2608725>.

Parquet fédéral. *Communiqué de presse du Parquet fédéral*. March 23, 2016.

Peumans, Jan. "Speech naar aanleiding van de aanslagen in Zaventem en Brussel." March 23, 2016. <https://www.janpeumans.be/nieuws/speech-naar-aanleiding-van-de-aanslagen-in-zaventem-en-brussel>.

Peuteman, Ann. "Kristin Verellen verloor haar man bij de aanslagen van 22 maart." *Knack*, October 26, 2016.

Police Fédérale (@policefederale). Twitter post. November 22, 2015, 9:26 p.m. <https://twitter.com/policefederale/status/668525939324813312>.

———. Twitter post. November 23, 2015, 12:12 p.m. <https://twitter.com/policefederale/status/668748884794060800>.

Radio 1. "Stilte en bezinning, maar ook lawaai om aanslagen en slachtoffers te herdenken."

Rogers, Katie. "Twitter Cats to the Rescue in Brussels Lockdown." *The New York Times*, November 23, 2015.

Silence for peace website. Accessed on April 18, 2018. <http://www.silenceforpeace.org/en/home/>.

Simon, Frédéric. "Brussels launches tourism PR offensive after terror lockdown." *EURACTIV*, January 7, 2016. <https://www.euractiv.com/section/public-affairs/news/brussels-launches-tourism-pr-offensive-after-terror-lockdown/>.

Socius. "Mars tegen terreur en haat." Accessed on April 18, 2018. <https://socius.be/mars-tegen-terreur-en-haat/>.

SPF Chancellerie du Premier Ministre. "Hommage aux victimes des attentats du 22 mars." May 22, 2016. <https://www.premier.be/fr/hommage-aux-victimes-des-attentats-du-22-mars>.

Stad Brussel. "Herdenking van 22 maart." Accessed on November 6, 2020. <https://www.brussel.be/herdenking-van-22-maart>.

Stevens, Jan. "Hooligans." April 4, 2016. <https://janstevens.wordpress.com/2016/04/04/hooligans/>.

Strange, Hanah. "Islamic State Leader Abu Bakr Al-Baghdadi Addresses Muslims in Mosul." *The Telegraph*, July 5, 2014. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iraq/10948480/Islamic-State-leader-Abu-Bakr-al-Baghdadi-addresses-Muslims-in-Mosul.html>.

Truyts, Joris. "Half miljoen Vlamingen pikt uitzending over herdenking aanslagen mee." *VRT NWS*, March 23, 2017. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2017/03/23/half-miljoen-vlamingenpiktuizendingoverherdenkingaanslagenmee-1-2931685/>.

Van Ostaeyen, Pieter (@p_vanostaeyen). Twitter post. March 22, 2016, 4:27 p.m. https://twitter.com/p_vanostaeyen/status/712299789271113730.

———. "al-Battar Media – The Exile of Islam and Brussels Attacks." September 23, 2016. <https://pietervanostaeyen.com/2016/09/23/al-battar-media-the-exile-of-islam-and-brussels-attacks/>.

———. "al-Wafa' ~ 10 Main reasons for Brussels Attacks." September 20, 2016. <https://pietervanostaeyen.com/2016/09/20/al-wafa-10-main-reasons-for-brussels-attacks/>.

———. "Official communications by The Islamic State on the Brussels attacks." March 25, 2016. <https://pietervanostaeyen.com/2016/03/25/official-communications-by-the-islamic-state-on-the-brussels-attacks/>.

Van Reybrouck, David. "Een jihad van liefde." *De Wereld Draait Door*, BNNVARA, March 8, 2017. <https://dewerelddraaitdoor.bnnvara.nl/media/370795>.

Vandeputte, Bram. "FACT CHECK: feestende moslims na de aanslagen?" *VRT NWS*, April 18, 2016. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2016/04/18/fact-check-feestendemoslimsnadeaanslagen-1-2632801/>.

Veire, J. van der. "Vele honderden houden minuut stilte op Beursplein." *Bruzz*, March 22, 2017. <https://www.bruzz.be/samenleving/vele-honderden-houden-minuut-stilte-op-beursplein-2017-03-22>.

Verstraete, Alexander and Joris Truyts. "14 doden bij zelfmoordaanslag en bomexplosie op luchthaven Zaventem." VRT NWS, March 22, 2016. <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2016/03/22/14-doden-bij-zelfmoordaanslagenbomexplosieopluchthavenzaventem-1-2607817/>.

Vlaams Parlement. "Plenaire vergadering." March 22, 2017. <https://www.vlaamsparlament.be/plenaire-vergaderingen/1124102/verslag/1125334>.

Waem, Dirk. "Belgium Attacks." *AFP*, March 22, 2016. <https://www.gettyimages.nl/detail/nieuwsfoto's/belgian-prime-minister-charles-michel-arrives-in-a-car-to-nieuwsfotos/516939218>.

Walt, Vivienne. "Europe's Terror Fears Won't End With the Arrests of the Likely Last Paris and Brussels Attackers." *Time*, April 8, 2016. <http://time.com/4287341/brussels-attacks-arrest-mohamed-abrini-osama-kravem/>.

Wattecamps, Guillaume (GuiHome vous détend). Facebook post, March 23, 2016, 4:30 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=1305599252787562>.

Wauters, Roel and Jonas Muyleart. "Storm over 'dansende moslims'-uitspraak van Jambon gaat niet liggen." *De Morgen*, April 19, 2016. <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/storm-over-dansende-moslims-uitspraak-van-jambon-gaat-niet-liggen~bfba3ceb/>.

Winckelmans, Wim and Jan-Frederik Abbeloos. "De nacht dat Jambon en Geens de blunders niet meer uitgelegd kregen." *De Standaard*, March 25, 2016.

———. "'Er moeten koppen rollen', die van ons." *De Standaard*, March 2, 2016.

Nice case: media & primary sources

""Lâche!": à l'endroit où aurait été tué le tueur de Nice, un tas d'immondices." *L'Express*, July 18, 2016. https://www.lexpress.fr/actualites/1/societe/lache-a-l-endroit-ou-aurait-ete-tue-le-tueur-de-nice-un-tas-d-immondices_1813611.html.

"#RechercheNice: sans nouvelles de leurs proches, ils lancent un appel sur Twitter." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016. https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2016/07/15/recherchenice-sans-nouvelle-de-leurs-proches-ils-lancent-un-appel-sur-twitter_4969607_3224.html.

""Une année est passé, Camille..." La lettre poignante à une victime du 14-Juillet." *Nice Matin*, July 13, 2017.

"14 Juillet: 86.000 policiers et gendarmes mobilisés en France." AFP, July 12, 2017. https://www.lepoint.fr/societe/14-juillet-86-000-policiers-et-gendarmes-mobilises-en-france-12-07-2017-2142661_23.php.

"86 anges en haut de l'Himalaya, le film sur les coulisses de l'exploit." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

"À Nice, une chaîne humaine déplace les marques d'hommage vers deux lieux de recueillement." *Le Parisien*, July 18, 2016. <http://www.leparisien.fr/alpes-maritimes-06/a-nice-une-chaîne-humaine-deplace-les-marques-d-hommage-vers-deux-lieux-de-recueillement-18-07-2016-5978353.php>.

"Attentat à Nice: des messages qui en disent long." Radio Canada, July 17, 2016. <https://ici.radio-canada.ca/nouvelle/793275/messages-nice-attentat-promenade-anglais-photos>.

"Attentat de Nice: "Des milliers de personnes venues se recueillir"." Franceinfo, July 16, 2017. https://www.francetvinfo.fr/faits-divers/terrorisme/attaque-au-camion-a-nice/attentat-de-nice-des-milliers-de-personnes-venues-se-recueillir_1550145.html.

"Attentat de Nice: "la colère est légitime" mais "elle ne peut dégénérer dans la haine"." *Le Monde*, July 20, 2016.

"Attentat de Nice: "Paris Match" reste en kiosques." *Le Monde*, July 12, 2017.

"Attentat de Nice: la ville sous tension." France info, July 18, 2016. https://www.francetvinfo.fr/faits-divers/terrorisme/attaque-au-camion-a-nice/attentat-de-nice-la-ville-sous-tension_1553175.html.

"Attentat de Nice: le point sur les polémiques." *Le Journal du Dimanche*, July 25, 2016. <https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/Attentat-de-Nice-le-point-sur-les-polemiques-799285>.

"Attentat de Nice: manifestations culturelles annulées et sécurité renforcée." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016.

"Attentat de Nice: relaxe requise pour Sandra Bertin." *Le Figaro*, July 7, 2017. <http://www.lefigaro.fr/flash-actu/2017/07/07/97001-20170707FILWWW00238-attentat-de-nice-relaxe-requise-pour-sandra-bertin.php>.

"Attentat de Nice: Sarkozy critique le gouvernement et propose ses mesures." *LCI*, July 17, 2016. <https://www.lci.fr/politique/attentat-de-nice-sarkozy-critique-le-gouvernement-et-propose-ses-mesures-1515375.html>.

"Attentat de Nice: une minute de silence en hommage aux victimes." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

"Cazeneuve à Nice dans la nuit." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

"Cazeneuve s'exprime." Tele1, posted via *Le Monde*, July 16, 2016.

"Ce qu'ils en pensent." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

"Ce que l'on sait de l'attentat commis à Nice." *Le Monde*, July 16, 2016.

"Cérémonie d'hommage #Nice14juillet 2017, l'attentat un an après." Posted by France 3 Provinces-Alpes Côte d'Azur, July 17. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=atz6VzOSfN0>.

"Chez Florence et sa voisine Monique, jusqu'à trente personnes ont trouvé refuge." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

"Christian Estrosi: "Je suis un élu local révolté!"" *Nice Matin*, July 20, 2016.

"De la Promenade des Anglais au boulevard de la mort." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

"De Pleurs et de colère." *Nice Matin*, July 19, 2016.

"Des élus Les Républicains en faveur d'un état d'urgence "renforcé" après l'attentat de Nice." *Le Monde*, July 19, 2016.

"En images: la Promenade des Anglais noire de monde pour l'hommage aux victimes." France 24, July 18, 2016. <https://www.france24.com/fr/20160718-images-foule-promenade-anglais-nice-hommage-national-victimes-attentat-14-juillet>.

"Hollande confirme la fin de l'état d'urgence après le Tour de France." *France 24*, July 14, 2016. <https://www.france24.com/fr/20160714-hollande-fin-etat-durgence-ei-tour-france-26-juillet-terrorisme-attentats-13-novembre>.

"Hommage de l'Assemblée aux victimes de l'attentat de Nice." *Le Monde*, July 20, 2016.

"Isis claims responsibility for Nice attack." *The Local/AFP*. July 16, 2016. <https://www.thelocal.fr/20160716/isis-claim-responsibility-for-nice-attack>

"Journal – Edition spéciale attentat de Nice." JT de 20 Heures, presented by Laurent Delahousse, July 15, 2016. https://www.francetvinfo.fr/replay-jt/france-2/20-heures/jt-de-20h-du-vendredi-15-juillet-2016_1537919.htm.

"La présidente de l'association "Promenade des Anges" raconte son entrevue avec François Hollande." *Nice Matin*, September 4, 2016.

"La promenade des Anglais au lendemain du chaos." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016.

"Le deuil national, une décision rare en France." *Le Figaro*, July 17, 2016. <http://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2016/07/17/01016-20160717ARTFIG00108-le-deuil-national-une-decision-rare-en-france.php>.

"Les informations à retenir après l'attentat de Nice où 84 personnes ont trouvé la mort." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016, 5:15 p.m. and 5:25 p.m. https://www.lemonde.fr/police-justice/live/2016/07/15/en-direct-plusieurs-morts-a-nice-apres-qu-un-camion-a-fonce-sur-la-foule_4969598_1653578.html?xtmc=nice_attentat&xtcr=31.

"L'IGPN donne raison à Cazeneuve: le dispositif de sécurité de Nice "n'était pas sous-dimensionné"." *Journal du Dimanche*, July 24, 2016. <https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/L-IGPN-donne-raison-a-Cazeneuve-le-dispositif-de-securite-de-Nice-n-etait-pas-sous-dimensionne-799561>.

"Macron attentive à notre projet de centre de mémoire." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

"Manuel Valls hué lors de l'hommage aux victimes de Nice." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

"Minute de silence sur la promenade des Anglais à Nice et dans toute la France." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

"Nice inaugure un monument temporaire pour les victimes de l'attentat du 14-Juillet." *Le Monde*, June 8, 2016.

"Pasdamalgam." Uploaded by Tomberry on Knowyourmeme in 2015, accessed on November 23, 2020. <https://knowyourmeme.com/memes/padamalgam>.

"Pas de feu d'artifice à la Côte d'Azur le 14 juillet, un an après l'attentat de Nice." *Le Soir*, May 5, 2017. <https://plus.lesoir.be/92771/article/2017-05-05/pas-de-feu-dartifice-la-cote-dazur-le-14-juillet-un-apres-lattentat-de-nice>.

"Philippe Cieutat, qui a mis en scène cet hommage: "Passer de l'ombre à la lumière"." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

"Tour de France: la 13e étape maintenue, dispositif de sécurité renforcé." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016.

"Un "terroriste lié à l'islam radical"?" Couac entre Valls et Cazeneuve." *Le Journal du Dimanche*, July 15, 2016. <https://www.lejdd.fr/Politique/Un-terroriste-lie-a-l-islam-radical-Couac-entre-Valls-et-Cazeneuve-797296>.

"Une messe en hommage aux victimes de l'attentat ce vendredi soir à Nice." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

"Une vague de solidarité après celle de la peine." *Nice Matin*, July 20, 2016.

"VIDÉO – "Liberté, égalité, fraternité": vu du ciel, l'hommage des niçois aux victimes de l'attentat." LCI. July 14, 2017. <https://www.lci.fr/societe/video-liberte-egalite-fraternite-vu-du-ciel-l-hommage-des-nicois-aux-victimes-de-l-attentat-2058534.html>.

"VIDEO. Une chaîne humaine déplace les fleurs et peluches vers les lieux de recueillement." *Nice Matin*, July 18, 2016. <https://cdn.assets03.nicematin.com/faits-divers/video-une-chaîne-humaine-deplace-les-fleurs-et-peluches-vers-les-lieux-de-recueillement-65570>.

A.R. "Des mains tendues pour les aider à fuir le chaos." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

Alexander, Pierre. Facebook post. July 20, 2016, 9:03 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/events/1700842496833063/permalink/1703024006614912/>.

Allemand, Damien. "Attentat à Nice. Au volant d'un camion." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

———. "La marche blanche en hommage aux victimes des attentats de Nice interdite par la Préfecture." *Nice Matin*, July 28, 2016. <https://www.nicematin.com/faits-de-societe/la-marche-blanche-en-hommage-aux-victimes-des-attentats-de-nice-interdite-par-la-prefecture-67790?fbclid=IwAR3GjUIUipmQk IN2TuZj7LLwv47n-vN1SzvpHBYroAfAAzYcLO39gs3Fg>.

Amar, Cécile. "Manuel Valls: "Nous allons gagner cette guerre"." *Le Journal du Dimanche*, July 17, 2016. <https://www.lejdd.fr/Politique/Manuel-Valls-Nous-allons-gagner-cette-guerre-797599>.

Assemblée Nationale. "Le CFCM, l'UMF et la Grande Mosquée de Paris Condamnent l'attentat de Nice." LCP, July 15, 2016. <http://www.lcp.fr/afp/le-cfcm-lumf-et-la-grande-mosquee-de-paris-condamnent-lattentat-de-nice>.

Aux Fleurs D'Amél'ys. Facebook post. July 16, 2016, 4:03 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/auxfleursdamelys/posts/566687150180264>.

Barbey-Duquail, Teo. "Les musulmans dénoncent "un acte abominable"." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

Bekkouche, Maroua. "Cher Monsieur Le Terroriste." Posted by TheDollBeauty, July 17, 2016. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lcqlo_lxxKYhttps://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lcqlo_lxxKY&feature=youtu.be.

Bellanger, Vincent. "Ces heures interminables à attendre de leurs nouvelles." *Nice Matin*, 16 July 2016.

Bertolino, Guillaume. "EXCLUSIF. Le héros au scooter raconte: "J'étais prêt à mourir pour l'arrêter"." *Nice Matin*, July 21, 2016. <https://www.nicematin.com/faits-divers/exclusif-le-heros-au-scooter-raconte-jetais-pret-a-mourir-pour-larreter-66294>.

Bertolino, Guillaume. "Une minute de silence." *Nice Matin*, July 19, 2016.

Bhattacharya, Ananya. "Twitter has finally figured out how to quickly shut down trolls who rejoice at public tragedy." *Quartz*, July 18, 2016. <https://qz.com/735025/twitter-has-finally-figured-out-how-to-quickly-shut-down-trolls-who-rejoice-at-public-tragedy/>.

Biseau, Grégoire, Sylvain Mouillard, Willy Le Devin and Ismaël Halissat. "Sécurité à Nice. 370 mètres de questions." *Libération*, July 20, 2016. https://www.liberation.fr/france/2016/07/20/securite-a-nice-370-metres-de-questions_1467531.

Bonnefoy, Geoffrey. "Attentat à Nice: quand Cazeneuve contredit Valls en direct à la télé."

L'Express, July 15, 2016. https://www.lexpress.fr/actualite/politique/attentat-a-nice-quand-cazeneuve-contredit-valls-en-direct-a-la-tele_1812915.html.

Boudet, Alexandre. "Attentat de Nice: Revivez la cérémonie d'hommage aux victimes." *Huffington Post*, July 14, 2017. https://www.huffingtonpost.fr/2017/07/14/en-direct-attentat-de-nice-suivez-la-ceremonie-dhommage-aux-v a_23029954/.

Bruyas, Laure. "La commémoration a été à l'image de nos 86 anges." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

Cabinet du Préfet, Bureau de la Communication Interministérielle. "Communiqué de Presse: Attentat de Nice et manifestations spontanées." July 16, 2016. <http://www.alpes-maritimes.gouv.fr/content/download/17557/166127/file/manifestations%20spontan>.

Carreaux, Denis (@DenisCarreaux). Twitter post. July 14, 2017, 5:37 p.m. [permission to use photo]. <https://twitter.com/DenisCarreaux/status/885885869399429122>.

Ch. "Attentat à Nice: François Hollande se rend à la préfecture et au centre hospitalier de Nice." *20 Minutes*, July 15, 2016. <https://www.20minutes.fr/societe/1890695-20160715-attentat-nice-francois-hollande-rend-prefecture-centre-hospitalier-nice>.

Ciotti, Eric (@ECiotti). Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 12:03 a.m. <https://twitter.com/ECiotti/status/753711470580473857>.

Cirone, Christophe. "Du bleu et des yeux partout pour une sécurité maximale." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

Collado, Jérémy. "Christian Estrosi persiste et signe sur la sécurité." *Nice Matin*, July 17, 2016.

Couvelaire, Louise. "A Nice, des tensions accrues depuis l'attentat." *Le Monde*, July 23, 2016.

Desprats, Guy and Jérôme Léonnet. *Affaire MERAH. Réflexions et Propositions*. Ministère de l'Intérieur, 2012.

Estrosi, Christian (@cestrosi). Twitter post. July 14, 2016, 11:25 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753702069220114432>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 1:00 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753725884109033472>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 2:19 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753745728636420097>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 3:53 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753769416484069376>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 4:07 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753772869579055104>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 8:13 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753834924751228929>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 8:14 a.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753835104397516802>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 3:41 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753947674638970880>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 6:43 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/753993392372215808>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 7:54 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/754011314918461441>.

———. Twitter post. July 16, 2016, 1:28 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/754276626553303040>.

———. Twitter post. July 16, 2016, 11:25 p.m. <https://twitter.com/cestrosi/status/754426635336683520>.

———. "Sa lettre aux Niçois." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

Fenech, George and Sébastien Pietrasanta. *Rapport fait au nom de la commission d'enquête relative aux moyens mis en œuvre par l'État pour lutter contre le terrorisme depuis le 7 janvier 2015*. Assemblée Nationale, 2016.

Festival d'Avignon. "Communiqué de Presse, 14 Juillet 2016 – 15 Juillet 2016." 15 July 2016.

Fisné, Audrey. "Après l'attentat de Nice, une "armée de l'amour"." *Le Figaro*, July 22, 2016. <http://www.lefigaro.fr/actualite-france/2016/07/22/01016-20160722ARTFIG00005-apres-l-attentat-de-nice-une-armee-de-l-amour.php>.

France 3 Côte d'Azur. "Attentat de Nice: les réactions officielles." July 15, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mboHjDX4rwU>.

Frénois, Mathilde. "Nice: Ils partent déposer 86 galets, au nom des victimes de l'attentat, sur le toit du monde l'Himalaya." 20 minutes, June 27, 2017. <https://www.20minutes.fr/nice/2094495-20170627-nice-partent-deposer-86-galets-nom-victimes-attentat-toit-monde-himalaya>.

Galinier, Pascal and Paul Barelli. "Les 84 sont morts ensemble. Ceux qui restent doivent continuer à vivre ensemble." *Le Monde*, July 22, 2016.

Galinier, Pascal. "Attentat de Nice: le temps des obsèques." *Le Monde*, July 21, 2016.

Gasiglia, Stéphanie. "L'unité nationale en miettes sur le bitumen de la Prom'?" *Nice Matin*, July 19, 2016.

———. "Lenval: en quelques minutes 40 petits patients à sauver." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

———. "Permanence de soutien des imams à Pasteur 2: "Nous sommes là pour apaiser, c'est un devoir"." *Nice Matin*, July 18, 2016.

———. "Prom': quand la vie essaie de reprendre ses droits." *Nice Matin*, July 17, 2016.

Gouvernement. "L'action contre le terrorisme." Updated on November 6, 2020. <https://www.gouvernement.fr/action/l-action-contre-le-terrorisme>.

Griffin, Andrew. "Nice attacks: Isis supporters flood Twitter hashtags used by people mourning massacre." *The Independent*, July 15, 2016. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/nice-attacks-isis-lorry-attack-twitter-terrorism-pray-for-nice-france-massacre-a7138136.html>.

Hollande, François. "Déclaration de M. François Hollande, Président de la République, sur l'attentat terroriste à Nice, à Paris le 15 juillet 2016." July 15, 2016. <http://discours.vie-publique.fr/notices/167002202.html>.

Hollande, François. "Déclaration de M. François Hollande, Président de la République, devant le Parlement réuni en Congrès à la suite des attaques terroristes perpétrées à Paris et en Seine-Saint-Denis, Versailles le 16 novembre 2015." November 16, 2015. <http://discours.vie-publique.fr/notices/157002982.html>.

J.B. "Entraide derrière les zincs et fourneaux." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

Jarre, Jérôme (@jeromejarre). Twitter post. July 16, 2016, 9:57 p.m. <https://twitter.com/jeromejarre/status/754404669951279104>.

Joscelyn, Thomas. "Islamic State Claims Its 'Soldier' Carried out Bastille Day Attack in Nice, France." *Long War Journal*, 2016. <https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2016/07/islamic-state-claims-its-soldier-carried-out-bastille-day-attack-in-nice-france.php>.

Laurent, Saha. "Nice pour l'éternité: les voix de l'espoir." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

Le Guenno, Maxime. "La Youtubeuse The Doll Beauty Dénonce l'Amalgame entre Terrorisme et Islam." *Influenth*, July 19, 2016. <http://www.influenth.com/youtubeuse-the-doll-beauty-denonce-lamalgame-entre-terrorisme-islam/>.

Le Pen, Marine. "Attentat de Nice: déclaration de Marine Le Pen (16 juillet 2016) | Marine Le Pen." Posted by Marine Le Pen, July 16, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=W8BP8yU4JzQ>.

Leclerc, Grégory. "François Hollande au chevet des victimes." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

———. "L'humanité pris le pas sur la barbarie." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

M.-L.W., M. Pf. et R.L. "Attentat de Nice: les événements de la nuit minute par minute." *Le Parisien*, July 14, 2016. <http://www.leparisien.fr/faits-divers/en-direct-attentat-a-nice-un-camion-fonce-dans-la-foule-de-nombreux-morts-14-07-2016-5967837.php>.

Macron, Emmanuel. "Discours d'Emmanuel Macron lors de la cérémonie d'hommage aux victimes de l'attentat de Nice." Élysée, July 14, 2017. <https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2017/07/14/discours-d-emmanuel-macron-lors-de-la-ceremonie-d-hommage-aux-victimes-de-l-attentat-de-nice>.

Malleck, Célia. "Le message de la résistance." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

Mars, Véronique. "Bulle de recueillement et de prière pour les familles." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

Ministère d'Intérieur. "Attentat de Nice: Bernard Cazeneuve porte plainte pour diffamation." July 24, 2016. <https://mobile.interieur.gouv.fr/Archives/Archives-des-communiqués-de-presse/2016-Communiqués/Attentat-de-Nice-Bernard-Cazeneuve-porte-plainte-pour-diffamation>.

———. "Communiqué de presse commun de M. Manuel Valls et de M. Bernard Cazeneuve." July 17, 2016. <https://www.interieur.gouv.fr/Archives/Archives-des-communiqués-de-presse/2016-Communiqués/Communique-de-presse-commun-de-M.-Manuel-Valls-et-de-M.-Bernard-Cazeneuve>.

———. "Communiqué de presse de Bernard Cazeneuve suite aux publications du quotidien Libération le 21 juillet." July 21, 2016. <https://www.interieur.gouv.fr/Archives/Archives-des-communiqués-de-presse/2016-Communiqués/Communique-de-presse-de-Bernard-Cazeneuve-suite-aux-publications-du-quotidien-Liberation-le-21-juillet>.

———. *Prévention de la radicalisation et accompagnement des familles*. 2014.

Ministère des Armées. "L'opération Sentinelle." Accessed on July 19, 2019. <https://www.sengager.fr/operation-sentinelle>.

Neveux, Camille. "La policière responsable de la vidéosurveillance à Nice accuse le ministère de l'Intérieur." *Journal du Dimanche*, July 23, 2016. <https://www.lejdd.fr/Societe/La-policiere-responsable-de-la-videosurveillance-a-Nice-accuse-le-ministere-de-l-Interieur-798751>.

Nice Côte d'Azur Metropolitan. "Key figures." Accessed on August 27, 2019. <https://en.meet-in-nice.com/key-figures>.

Nitti, Sofia. "Les feux d'artifice de Calogero brillent dans les cœurs de Niçois." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2017.

P.P. "Des fleurs et du cœur." *Nice Matin*, July 18, 2016.

———. "Les musulmans devant le mémorial." *Nice Matin*, July 17, 2016.

Pauline Murris. "Un camion a foncé dans la foule et a déchiré la France": un texte d'une sublime tristesse." *Nice Matin*, July 14, 2017.

Pradal, Philippe (@p_pradal). Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 1:17 a.m. https://twitter.com/p_pradal/status/753730121308184578.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 2:35 a.m. https://twitter.com/p_pradal/status/753749889067220992.

———. Twitter post. July 16, 2016, 1:30 p.m. https://twitter.com/p_pradal/status/754276929696632832.

———. Twitter post. July 21, 2016, 7:14 p.m. https://twitter.com/p_pradal/status/756175608153985024.

———. "'N'ayons pas peur." La lettre de Philippe Pradal aux Niçois après l'attentat de Nice." *Nice Matin*, July 17, 2016. <https://www.nicematin.com/politique/navons-pas-peur-la-lettre-de-philippe-pradal-aux-nicois-apres-lattentat-de-nice-65244>.

Préfecture des Alpes-Maritimes. Facebook post. July 17, 2016, 10:10 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/Prefecture06/photos/a.543469919113594/879903658803550/?type=3&theater>.

Promenade des Angès. Website. Accessed on September 15, 2019. <https://www.promenadedesanges.org>.

Psenny, Daniel. "Attentat de Nice: l'Etat promet d'indemniser rapidement les victimes." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

République Française. "Deuil national: ce qu'il faut savoir." November, 15, 2015. <https://www.gouvernement.fr/deuil-national-de-quoi-s-agit-il-3261>.

———. "Dispositif Orsec." Accessed on June 26, 2019. <https://www.gouvernement.fr/risques/dispositif-orsec>.

Roux, Christopher. "La solidarité bat son plein." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

S.G. "Musulmans et non musulmans unis à la mosquée En-Nour." *Nice Matin*, July 18, 2016.

Sarkozy, Nicolas (@NicolasSarkozy). Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 12:28 a.m. <https://twitter.com/nicolassarkozy/status/753717925337501696>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 7:42 a.m. <https://twitter.com/NicolasSarkozy/status/753827026612523008/photo/1>.

Schneider, Vanessa. "Un an après l'attentat de Nice, sur la Prom', la vie reste la plus forte." *Le Monde*, July 13, 2016. https://www.lemonde.fr/societe/article/2017/07/13/sur-la-prom-la-vie-reste-la-plus-forte_5159836_3224.html.

Seelow, Soren, Nicolas Chapuis and Julia Pascual. "Bernard Cazeneuve répond aux accusations de l'opposition sur sa gestion de la menace terroriste." *Le Monde*, 20 July 2016.

———. "Bernard Cazeneuve: "L'état d'urgence ne peut pas être un état permanent"." *Le Monde*, July 20, 2016.

Sergeur, Frederic. "Cher M. le terroriste": cette youtubeuse niçoise et musulmane fait le buzz avec son appel à l'unité." *Newsmonkey*, July 18, 2016. <https://fr.newsmonkey.be/cher-m-le-terroriste-cette-youtubeuse-nicoise-et-musulmane-fait-le-buzz-avec-son-appel-a-lunite/>.

Smith, Susan. "Memorials on the Promenade des Anglais." Photo uploaded on Flickr. July 19, 2016. <https://www.flickr.com/photos/cellphonesusie/28425432485/in/album-72157671280640705/>.

Soullier, Lucie (@LucieSoullier). Twitter post. July 17, 2016, 12:27 p.m. <https://twitter.com/LucieSoullier/status/754623611797921793>.

———. "Après le silence, la colère se libère sur la promenade des Anglais." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

———. "Attentat de Nice: sur la promenade des Anglais, le jour d'après." *Le Monde*, July 15, 2016.

Th. P. "Christian Estrosi: "L'État est désinvolte avec nous." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

———. "Eric Ciotti: "Il faut rompre avec une forme de naïveté." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

———. "Christian Estrosi: "Soudain le malheur s'est abattu...." *Nice Matin*, July 15, 2016.

Touraine, Marisol (@MarisolTouraine). Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 4:11 a.m. <https://twitter.com/MarisolTouraine/status/753773833925062656>.

———. Twitter post. July 15, 2016, 4:28 a.m. <https://twitter.com/MarisolTouraine/status/753778328050556929>.

Untersinger, Martin. "Les informations à retenir après l'attentat de Nice où 84 personnes ont trouvé la mort." *Le Monde*, July 14-16, 2016. https://www.lemonde.fr/police-justice/live/2016/07/15/en-direct-plusieurs-morts-a-nice-apres-qu-un-camion-a-fonce-sur-la-foule_4969598_1653578.html?xtmc=nice_attentat&xtcr=31.

Valls, Manuel. "Discours du premier ministre Manuel Valls." Posted by Euronews, July 15, 2016. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Z_Y9xZ_-AuI.

Vanderbiest, Nicolas. "La mécanique des hashtags de haine. Le cas de #IslamHorsEurope." Reputatio Lab, July 20, 2016. <http://www.reputatiolab.com/2016/07/mecanique-hashtags-de-haine-cas-de-islamhorsdeurope/>.

Vantighem, Vincent. "Attentat de Nice: Le scénario, heure par heure, de l'attaque au camion sur la Promenade des Anglais." 20 Minutes, July 15, 2016. <https://www.20minutes.fr/societe/1890803-20160715-attentat-nice-scenario-heure-heure-attaque-camion-promenade-anglais>.

Vie Publique, Direction de l'Information Légale et Administrative. "Etat d'urgence et autres régimes d'exception." Accessed on July 19, 2017. <https://www.vie-publique.fr/actualite/faq-citoyens/etat-urgence-regime-exception/>.

Ville de Nice (@VilledeNice). Twitter post. July 14, 2017, 6:43 p.m. <https://twitter.com/VilledeNice/status/885902575643578368/photo/1>.

———. July 15, 2016, 12:38 a.m. <https://twitter.com/VilledeNice/status/753720419811753985>.

———. Twitter post. July 16, 2016, 1:20 p.m. <https://twitter.com/VilledeNice/status/754274425877491712>.

———. Twitter post. July 18, 2016, 7:02 p.m. <https://twitter.com/VilledeNice/status/755085461538893824>.

———. Facebook post. July 19, 2016, 11:53 a.m. <https://www.facebook.com/VilledeNice/posts/1087797394607677:0>.

Vincent, Elise. "A Nice, la crainte de tensions ravivées." *Le Monde*, July 18, 2016.

Wiélé, Stéphanie. "Réveil avec le cœur brisé." *Nice Matin*, July 16, 2016.

Berlin case: media & primary sources

„Dreckiges Wasser.“ *Der Spiegel*, December 20, 1993. <https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-9292911.html>.

„De Maizièrè nach IS-Botschaft: Ermittler in Ruhe arbeiten lassen.“ *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

„De Maizièrè: „Ermittler tappen nicht im Dunkeln.“ *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

„Maybrit Illner Spezial“ Laschet geht Seehofer wegen Flüchtlings-Äußerung an.“ *Kölner Stadt-Anzeiger*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.ksta.de/kultur/-maybrit-illner-spezial--laschet-geht-seehofer-wegen-fluechtlings-aeusserung-an-25352710?cb=1607427085666>.

„Together Berlin“ – Musiker gedenken der Anschlagsoffer.“ *Deutschlandfunk Kultur*, December 23, 2016. https://www.deutschlandfunkkultur.de/together-berlin-musiker-gedenken-der-anschlagsopfer.265.de.html?drn:news_id=691698.

„1000 Menschen versammelt – in absoluter Stille: Das Gedenken in Berlin im Live-Blog.“ *B.Z. Berlin*, December 19, 2017. <https://www.bz-berlin.de/berlin/live-blog-gedenken-gedaechtniskirche-berlin-anschlag>.

„Am Tatort flüstern die Menschen.“ *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 22, 2016.

„Amri soll nach Anschlag vor Überwachungskamera posiert haben.“ *Zeit Online*, January 4, 2017. <https://www.zeit.de/gesellschaft/zeitgeschehen/2017-01/anschlag-berlin-waffe-anis-amri-mailand-polizei/>.

„Angst im Kopf, Alltag wie immer.“ *Der Spiegel*, December 29, 2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/umfrage-anschlag-in-berlin-loest-bei-einem-drittel-der-buerger-anspannung-aus-a-1127868.html>.

„Anschlag in Berlin: Pressekonferenz im Berliner Rathaus am 20.12.2016.“ Posted by Phoenix, December 20, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-qiVaeoakh0>.

„Anschlag in Berlin: So reagieren Deutschland und die Welt.“ *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.morgenpost.de/berlin/article209036165/Gauck-Schlimmer-Abend-fuer-Berlin-und-unser-Land.html>.

„Anschlag in Berlin; Wie die CSU für Sicherheit sorgen will.“ *Die Zeit*, December 27, 2016.

„Anschlag von Berlin gingen schwere Fehler voraus.“ *Deutsche Welle*, October 12, 2017. <https://www.dw.com/de/anschlag-von-berlin-gingen-schwere-fehler-voraus/a-40924286>.

„Bayerns Finanzminister Markus Söder verteidigt die neuerliche CSU-Forderung nach einer neuen Flüchtlingspolitik.“ *Welt*, December 22, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

„Bericht; Anis Amri soll sich als Selbstmordattentäter angeboten haben.“ *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 22, 2016.

„Besucheransturm auf Weihnachtsmarkt am Breitscheidplatz.“ *Der Spiegel*, December 25, 2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/besucheransturm-auf-weihnachtsmarkt-an-gedaechtniskirche-a-1127491.html>.

„Breitscheidplatz: Brandenburger Tor erstrahlt in Berliner Farben.“ *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 20, 2016.

„Bremssystem stoppte Lkw offenbar vorzeitig.“ *Frankfurter Allgemeine*, December 28, 2016. <https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/inland/lkw-bremssystem-verhinderte-noch-mehr-tote-in-berlin-14595356.html>.

"Candles, flowers and condolence messages at Christmas Market in Berlin, the day after a truck drove in crowd of people." hanohikirf/Alamy Stock Photo. December 20, 2016.
<https://www.alamy.com/stock-photo-candles-flowers-and-condolence-messages-at-christmas-market-in-berlin-129437809.html>.

"Chronologie Donnerstag Anis Amri nach Anschlag in Moabit gesichtet." *Berliner Zeitung*, December 22, 2016.

"CSU pocht auf Einsatz von Soldaten im Inneren." *Welt*, December 21, 2016.
<https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

"De Maiziere: Berlin-Attentäter womöglich auf der Flucht / 14 Menschen in Lebensgefahr." *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

"Der Berliner Erzbischof Heiner Koch zu den Ereignissen in Berlin." *Domradio.de*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.domradio.de/themen/bist%C3%BCmer/2016-12-20/der-berliner-erzbischof-heiner-koch-zu-den-ereignissen-berlin>.

"Die Blutwoche in Deutschland: Vier Anschläge in sieben Tagen: Kann das Zufall sein?" *Bild*. July 25, 2017. <https://www.bild.de/news/inland/selbstmordanschlag-ansbach/wuerzburg-muenchen-reutlingen-ansbach-blutwoche-in-deutschland-46981778.bild.html>.

"Die Nacht. Der Schmerz. Das Danach." *Berliner Kurier*, December 19, 2017.

"Die Schwere abfallen lassen." *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 19, 2017.

"Erster Selbstmordanschlag in Deutschland – Bundesanwaltschaft übernimmt Ermittlungen." *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, July 25, 2016. <https://www.sueddeutsche.de/bayern/anschlag-in-ansbach-erster-selbstmordanschlag-in-deutschland-bundesanwaltschaft-uebernimmt-ermittlungen-1.3094000>.

"Flüchtlinge und Berliner singen „We are the world“." *Welt*, December 21, 2016.
<https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article160498756/Fluechtlinge-und-Berliner-singen-We-are-the-world.html>.

"Haseloff mahnt zur Besonnenheit: „Wir sind nicht im Krieg“." *Welt*, December 21, 2016.
<https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

"Hinweise auf Attentäter, aber kein Zugriff." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 23, 2016.

"Hinweise auf rassistisches Motiv verdichten sich." *Der Spiegel*, July 27, 2016.
<https://www.spiegel.de/panorama/justiz/muenchen-david-sonboly-handelte-womoeglich-aus-fremdenhass-a-1105007.html>.

"Hunderte kamen zur Andacht in die Hedwigskathedrale." *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 20, 2016.
<https://www.tagesspiegel.de/berlin/anschlag-in-berlin-hunderte-kamen-zur-andacht-in-die-hedwigskathedrale/19156902.html>.

"Identitäre Bewegung stellt Grabsteine vor Brandenburger Tor." *Die Welt*, December 19, 2017.
<https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article171744110/Identitaere-Bewegung-stellt-Grabsteine-vor-Brandenburger-Tor.html>.

"Italiens Innenminister: Es handelt sich zweifelsfrei um Anis Amri." *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, December 23, 2016. <https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/mutmasslicher-attentaeter-von-berlin-italiens-innenminister-es-handelt-sich-zweifelsfrei-um-anis-amri-1.3308360>.

"Kaiser-Wilhelm-Gedächtniskirche." *Berlin.de*. Accessed on February 18, 2020.
<https://www.berlin.de/sehenswuerdigkeiten/3561433-3558930-kaiser-wilhelm-gedaechtniskirche.html>.

"Lastwagen rast in Weihnachtsmarkt." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 20, 2016.

"Leitartikel: "Fürchtet euch nicht"." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 21, 2016.

“Leserbriefe; "Wir werden uns gegen Terror und Hass wehren – zusammen." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 22, 2016.

“Mehr als 200 Menschen singen gemeinsam am Anschlagort.” *NTV.de*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.n-tv.de/mediathek/videos/politik/Mehr-als-200-Menschen-singen-gemeinsam-am-Anschlagort-article19389836.html>.

“Merkel gedenkt am Tatort der Anschlagsoffer,” *Berlin.de*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.berlin.de/aktuelles/berlin/4688035-958092-merkel-gedenkt-am-tatort-der-anschlagsop.html>.

“Merkel sagt mehr Unterstützung zu.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 19, 2017.

“Merkel: Terror nicht durch Flüchtlinge gekommen.” *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, August 18, 2016. <https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/fluechtlingskrise/angela-merkel-kein-zusammenhang-zwischen-fluechtlinge-terrorgefahr-14393721.html>.

“Müller: Kein Grund sich zu Hause einzuschließen.” *Berlin.de*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.berlin.de/aktuelles/berlin/4688471-958092-muellerkein-grund-sich-zu-hause-einzusch.html>.

“Newsblog – Glocken der Gedächtniskirche läuten für die Opfer.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 19, 2017. <https://www.morgenpost.de/berlin/article212894407/Gedenken-an-die-Opfer-des-Anschlags-am-Breitscheidplatz.html>.

“Offener Brief: 'Eine Frage des Respekts'.” *Der Spiegel*, December 1, 2017. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/anschlag-in-berlin-offener-brief-an-angela-merkel-im-wortlaut-a-1181266.html>.

“Report: Cologne New Year's Eve attacks 'could have been prevented'.” *Deutsche Welle*, March 17, 2017. <https://www.dw.com/en/report-cologne-new-years-eve-attacks-could-have-been-prevented/a-37979296>.

“Scheuer verteidigt Seehofer - „Brauchen jetzt starke Staatsgewalt“.” *Welt*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

“So rechtfertigt Seehofer seine Zuwanderungsaussage.” *Welt*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article160483611/So-rechtfertigt-Seehofer-seine-Zuwanderungsaussage>.

“Spekulationen um ominösen Tweet von Pegida-Ch.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 23, 2016.

“Tragödie; Lkw fährt in Weihnachtsmarkt in Berlin – Neun Tote.” *Berliner Morgenpost Online*, December 19, 2016.

“Und der Engel sprach zu ihnen: 'Fürchtet euch nicht!'.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 24, 2016.

“Video: Anschlag in Berlin,” *ARD 1 - Das Erste*. December 20, 2016. <https://www.daserste.de/information/nachrichten-wetter/brennpunkt/videos/anschlag-in-berlin-100.html>.

“Video: Gedenkgottesdienst aus der Kaiser-Wilhelm-Gedächtniskirche.” *ARD 1 - Das Erste*. December 20, 2016. <https://www.daserste.de/information/nachrichten-wetter/ard-sondersendung/videos/gedenkgottesdienst-102.html>.

“Viele Menschen singen gegen Terror und Angst.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 22, 2016.

“Vorsitzender der Innenministerkonferenz spricht von 'Kriegszustand'.” *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/newsticker/news1/article160456431/Vorsitzender-der-Innenministerkonferenz-spricht-von-Kriegszustand.html>.

“Wie man Betroffenen und Hinterbliebenen helfen kann.” *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 19, 2017.

“Wir müssen über Risiken durch große Flüchtlings-Zahl reden.” *Manager Magazin*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.manager-magazin.de/politik/deutschland/anschlag-berlin-csu-politiker-will-fluechtlings-risiken-besprechen-a-1126683.html>.

“Wir sind Berlin”: Post eines Journalisten geht im Internet viral.” *B.Z. Berliner Nachrichten*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.bz-berlin.de/berlin/charlottenburg-wilmersdorf/wir-sind-berlin-post-von-journalist-geht-im-internet-viral>.

Zusammenstehen. Facebook post. December 21, 2016. <https://www.facebook.com/notes/zusammenstehen/faq-zusammen/2027128127513861/>.

Abgeordnetenhaus. “Begrüßungsansprache des Präsidenten des Abgeordnetenhauses von Berlin Ralf Wieland anlässlich der Trauerstunde zum Jahrestag des Terroranschlags am Breitscheidplatz.” December 19, 2017. [https://www.parlament-berlin.de/C1257B55002AD428/vwContentbyKey/W2AU6H5P070WEBSDE/\\$FILE/Begr%C3%BC%C3%9Fungsansprache.pdf](https://www.parlament-berlin.de/C1257B55002AD428/vwContentbyKey/W2AU6H5P070WEBSDE/$FILE/Begr%C3%BC%C3%9Fungsansprache.pdf).

Ahmjahid, Mohamed and Marc Brost. “Breitscheidplatz; Ende der Besinnlichkeit.” *Die Zeit*, December 19, 2016.

Anders, Rayk. “An den Terroristen von Berlin.” Posted by Rayk Anders, December 20, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hUH3lDOc8BE>.

Anker, Jens. “Senator weist Kritik zurück.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 24, 2016.

Aulich, Uwe and Karin Schmidl. “Anschlag am Breitscheidplatz Weihnachtsmärkte wieder offen – ohne laute Musik.” *Berliner Zeitung*, December 21, 2016.

Auswärtiges Amt. “Außenminister Steinmeier zu den furchtbaren Ereignissen von Berlin.” December 19, 2016. <https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/de/newsroom/161219-bm-weihnachtsmarkt/286408>.

Barley, Katarina and Sigmar Gabriel. “Unsere Antwort auf Hass ist Zusammenhalt.” SPD, December 20, 2016. <https://www.spd.de/aktuelles/detail/news/unsere-antwort-auf-hass-ist-zusammenhalt/20/12/2016/>.

Beikler, Sabine, Deike Diening, Cay Dobberke, Sebastian Leber, Albrecht Meier and Ronja Ringelstein. “Die Wunde, die bleibt.” *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 20, 2017.

Berlin gegen Nazis (@BerlingegenNazi). Twitter post. December 19, 2017, 7:38 p.m. <https://twitter.com/BerlingegenNazi/status/943188871554224128>.

Berliner Morgenpost. Facebook post. December 21, 2016, 6:14 p.m. https://www.facebook.com/watch/live/?v=10154711033661236&ref=watch_permalink.

BM der Justiz und für Verbraucherschutz (@BMJV_Bund). Twitter post. December 23, 2016, 3:48 p.m. https://twitter.com/BMJV_Bund/status/812308982194966528.

Breitegger, Benjamin and Monika Pilath. “Sicherheit der Weihnachtsmärkte; Nicht dass uns die Angst vor dem Bösen lähmt.” *Die Zeit*, December 20, 2016.

Breitegger, Benjamin. “Anschlag am Breitscheidplatz; Ein Häufchen Wut.” *Die Zeit*, December 22, 2016.

Bundesamt für Verfassungsschutz. “„Identitäre Bewegung Deutschland” (IBD).” Accessed on December 12, 2020. <https://www.verfassungsschutz.de/de/arbeitsfelder/af-rechtsextremismus/zahlen-und-fakten-rechtsextremismus/identitaere-bewegung-deutschland-2019>.

Bundesamt für Verfassungsschutz. "Antifaschismus." Accessed on December 12, 2020.
<https://www.verfassungsschutz.de/de/service/glossar/IA#autonome>.

Bundesministerium des Innern, für Bau und Heimat. "Anschlag auf den Weihnachtsmarkt am Berliner Breitscheidplatz." December 20, 2016.
<https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/kurzmeldungen/DE/2016/12/anschlag-weihnachtsmarkt-berlin.html>.

———. "Bundesinnenminister de Maizière hat die Trauerbeflaggung angeordnet." December 20, 2016. <https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/pressemitteilungen/DE/2016/12/beflaggung-weihnachtsmarkt.html>.

———. "Pressestatement des Bundesinnenministers de Maizière zum Fahndungserfolg der italienischen Behörden." December 23, 2016.
<https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/kurzmeldungen/DE/2016/12/pk-minister-fahndungserfolg.html>.

———. "Weitere Gesetze zur Verbesserung der Sicherheit." December 23, 2016.
<https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/pressemitteilungen/DE/2016/12/konsequenzen-zum-anschlag-weihnachtsmarkt.html>.

———. *Verfassungsschutzbericht 2017*. Berlin, 2018.

Bundespräsidialamt. "Christmas message 2016." December 25, 2016.
<https://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Reden/EN/JoachimGauck/Reden/2016/161225-Christmas-message.html>.

Bundesverfassungsgericht. "Leitsätze zum Urteil des Zweiten Senats vom 17. Januar 2017." January 17, 2017.
https://www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/SharedDocs/Entscheidungen/DE/2017/01/bs20170117_2bvb000113.html.

Bundeszentrale für politische Bildung. "Gefährder." January 13, 2020.
<https://www.bpb.de/gesellschaft/migration/kurzdossiers/302982/gefaehrder>.

Büscher, Wolfgang. "Flüchtlingskrise; Das Jahr, in dem Merkel die Deutschen verlor." *Welt*, September 6, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/plus157944714/Das-Jahr-in-dem-Merkel-die-Deutschen-verlor.html>.

Chase, Jefferson. "Help for Berlin Christmas market terror victims 'better late than never'." *Deutsche Welle*, August 9, 2017. <https://www.dw.com/en/help-for-berlin-christmas-market-terror-victims-better-late-than-never/a-40026387>.

Christ, Sebastian. "Rechte "Identitäre Bewegung" blockiert die CDU-Zentrale in Berlin." *Bento*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/berlin-identitaere-bewegung-blockiert-cdu-zentrale-a-00000000-0003-0001-0000-000001085575>.

Dausend, Peter. "Anschlag in Berlin: Erstaunliche Angstresistenz." *Die Zeit*, December 21, 2016.

De Maizière, Thomas. "Breitscheidplatz Berlin: Statement von Thomas de Maizière am 19.12.2016." Posted by Phoenix, December 20, 2016.
<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UEXqNsY9Mts>.

———. "Leitlinien für einen starken Staat in schwierigen Zeiten." *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, January 3, 2017. <https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/inland/thomas-de-maiziere-leitlinien-fuer-einen-starken-staat-in-schwierigen-zeiten-14601852.html>.

———. "Statement von Minister de Maizière." Bundesministerium des Innern, für Bau und Heimat, December 19, 2016. <https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/kurzmeldungen/DE/2016/12/vorfall-weihnachtsmarkt-berlin.htm>.

Decker, Markus. "Die Sicherheitsmaßnahmen werden verschärft." *Die Zeit*, December 22, 2016.

Der Bundespräsident. "Gedenkveranstaltung am ersten Jahrestag des Anschlags auf dem Breitscheidplatz." December 19, 2017.

<https://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Reden/DE/Frank-Walter-Steinmeier/Reden/2017/12/171219-Breitscheidplatz-Jahrestag.html?nn=9042584>.

Der Generalbundesanwalt beim Bundesgerichtshof. "Schwerpunkte der Terrorismusabteilung." Accessed on December 8, 2020.

https://www.generalbundesanwalt.de/DE/Unsere_Aufgaben/Terrorismus/schwerpunkte-node.html.

Die Bundesregierung. "Pressestatement von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel zum Fall Anis Amri."

December 23, 2016. <https://www.bundesregierung.de/beg-de/suche/pressestatement-von-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-zum-fall-anis-amri-842768>.

———. "Regierungspressekonferenz vom 21. Dezember." December 21, 2016.

<https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/pressekonferenzen/regierungspressekonferenz-vom-21-dezember-842950>.

Dröge, Markus. "Die Wunde wurde in Berlin nicht zugedeckt." *Evangelisch.de*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.evangelisch.de/inhalte/140878/21-12-2016/ansprache-markus-droege-im-trauergottesdienst-fuer-die-opfer-des-anschlages-auf-den-weihnachtsmarkt>.

Eichinger, Roman and Burkhard Uhlenbroich. "So etwas darf sich nicht wiederholen."

Bundesministerium des Innern, für Bau und Heimat. December 25, 2016.

<https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/interviews/DE/2016/12/interview-bams.htm>.

Einprozent.de (@ein_prozent). Twitter post. December 21, 2016, 8:38 p.m.

https://twitter.com/ein_prozent/status/811657129006399488.

Fahrer, Joachim, Lorenz Vossen and Uta Keseling. "Breitscheidplatz; Die tödliche Stille nach dem Terroranschlag von Berlin." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 21, 2016.

Fateh (@zamuran98). Twitter post. December 24, 2016, 4:44 p.m.

<https://twitter.com/zamuran98/status/812685357070372865>.

Fischer, Sebastian and Fabian Reinbold. "Maximal unbeeindruckt," *Der Spiegel*, December 21,

2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/anschlag-in-berlin-reportage-aus-der-unverwuestlichen-stadt-a-1126855.html>.

Friedmann, Jan and Peter Maxwill. "Attentäter von Würzburg: „Ein Jahr Flüchtling, einen Tag

Islamist". *Der Spiegel*, July 19, 2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/attentaeter-von-wuerzburg-ein-jahr-fluechtling-ein-tag-islamist-a-1103777.html>.

Fuchs, Christian and Paul Middelhoff. "Die Wutmacher." *Die Zeit*, March 13, 2019.

<https://www.zeit.de/2019/12/ein-prozent-verein-neue-rechte>.

Gauck, Joachim. "Geschehen auf dem Berliner Weihnachtsmarkt." Der Bundespräsident,

December 19, 2016. <https://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Berichte/DE/Joachim-Gauck/2016/12/161219-Weihnachtsmarkt-Berlin.html>.

———. "Statement zum Anschlag auf den Berliner Weihnachtsmarkt," Bundespräsidialamt.

December 20, 2016. <https://www.bundespraesident.de/SharedDocs/Reden/DE/Joachim-Gauck/Reden/2016/12/161220-Statement-Wortlaut-Weihnachtsmarkt.html>.

Germer, Martin. "Friedlich mit allen zusammenleben." *Die Kirche*, December 17, 2017.

———. "So viel richtig gemacht. Und dennoch." *Berliner Zeitung*, December 19, 2017.

Haak, Julia. "Der Riss," *Berliner Zeitung*, December 20, 2017.

Heise, Thomas and Roman Lehberger. "Polizei fahndet nach verdächtigem Tunesier." *Der Spiegel*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/anschlag-in-berlin-polizei-sucht-tunesier-a-1126931.html>.

Heuer, Mischa (@mishaheuer). Twitter post. December 20, 2016. 3:32 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/mishaheuer/status/811217644812730370>.

Hickmann, Christoph and Lisa Schnell. "CSU fordert härteren Umgang mit Gefährdern - die SPD sagt "Ja, aber"." *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, December 27, 2016. <https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/innere-sicherheit-csu-fordert-haerteren-umgang-mit-gefaehrdern-die-spd-sagt-ja-aber-1.3311241>.

Hummel, Philipp. "Wie der „Safety Check“ bei Facebook funktioniert." *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/wissenschaft/article160471855/Wie-der-Safety-Check-bei-Facebook-funktioniert.html>.

Identitäre Bewegung. "Identitäre setzen erstes europäisches Denkmal für die Opfer von Multikulti und islamistischen Terrorismus am Brandenburger Tor." December 19, 2017. <https://blog.identitaere-bewegung.de/identitaere-setzen-erstes-europaeisches-denkmal-fuer-die-opfer-von-multikulti-und-islamistischen-terrorismus-am-brandenburger-tor/>.

Identitäre Bewegung (@IBDeutschland). Twitter post. December 21, 2016, 8:34 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/IBDeutschland/status/811656070531784705>.

Identitäre MV (@Identitaere_MV). Twitter post. December 19, 2017, 11:54 a.m.
https://twitter.com/identitaere_mv/status/943071936745295872.

Jansen, Frank. "Verdächtiger Pakistaner ist wieder frei." *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.tagesspiegel.de/politik/nach-anschlag-in-berlin-verdaechtiger-pakistaner-ist-wieder-frei/19159722.html>.

Joscelyn, Thomas. "Berlin truck terrorist pledged allegiance to Abu Bakr al Baghdadi in Video." *Long War Journal*, December 23, 2016. <https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2016/12/berlin-truck-terrorist-pledged-allegiance-to-abu-bakr-al-baghdadi-in-video.php>.

Knight, Ben. "German spy chief passed info to AfD: report." *Deutsche Welle*, September 13, 2018. <https://www.dw.com/en/german-spy-chief-passed-info-to-afd-report/a-45472180>.

Kraetzer, U., J. Anker, S. Pletl and A. Dinger. "Fall Anis Amri; Berliner Innenbehörde will radikalen Moscheeverein verbieten." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 23, 2016.

Kühn, Uta. Facebook post, December 21, 2016, 7:03 p.m.
<https://www.facebook.com/events/642312532618112/permalink/642764565906242/>.

Leitlein, Hannes. "In Stille vereint." *Zeit Online*, December 21, 2016. <https://www.zeit.de/gesellschaft/zeitgeschehen/2016-12/berlin-anschlag-kirche-trauer-gottesdienst>.

Lier, Axel. "Nach dem Massenmord zeigte Amri den „ISIS“-Gruß in die Überwachungs-Kamera." *B.Z. Berlin*, October 4, 2017. <https://www.bz-berlin.de/berlin/nach-dem-massenmord-zeigte-amri-den-isis-gruss-in-die-ueberwachungs-kamera>.

Maas, Heiko (@HeikoMaas). Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 10:31 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/HeikoMaas/status/810960659416567808>.

———. Twitter post. December 20, 2016, 5:39 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/HeikoMaas/status/811249635687878656>.

———. Twitter post. December 20, 2016, 10:01 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/HeikoMaas/status/810953167475249156>.

Merkel, Angela, Thomas de Maizière and Heiko Maas. "Anschlag in Berlin: Aktuelles zum Ermittlungsstand am 22.12.2016." Posted by phoenix, December 22, 2016. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pYRLc-ZQGms>.

———. “New Year's address by Federal Chancellor Angela Merkel.” The Press and Information Office of the Federal Government, December 31, 2016. <https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/service/new-year-s-address-by-federal-chancellor-angela-merkel-746366>.

———. “Pressestatement von Bundeskanzlerin Merkel zum mutmaßlichen Anschlag am Breitscheidplatz in Berlin.” Die Bundeskanzlerin, December 20, 2016. <https://www.bundeskanzlerin.de/bkin-de/aktuelles/pressestatement-von-bundeskanzlerin-merkel-zum-mutmasslichen-anschlag-am-breitscheidplatz-in-berlin-842764>.

Metzger, Isabel. “Breitscheidplatz; Nach dem Anschlag kommt das Verarbeiten.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 21, 2016.

Michael Behrendt. “Berliner Polizei – „Wir haben den falschen Mann”.“ *Welt*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article160462226/Berliner-Polizei-Wir-haben-den-falschen-Mann.html>.

Michaelis, Philipp. Facebook post. December 20, 2016, 12:04 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/philipp.michaelis.7/posts/10154848330653781?pnref=story>.

Mielke, Michael. “Jahrestag des Anschlags. Der Opferbeauftragte von Berlin schildert die Probleme der Angehörigen. Bundeskanzlerin Angela Merkel hörte ihnen am Montag zu.” *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 19, 2017.

Miller, Tobias and Sabine Rennefan. “Dieses Leiden ist nicht wieder gutzumachen. Kanzlerin Merkel trifft sich mit Opfer-Angehörigen.” *Berliner Zeitung*, December 19, 2017.

Müller, Michael. “Bürgermeister Michael Müller Rede @ Together Berlin.” Posted by Wohlthat Entertainment, January 24, 2017 [date event: December 23, 2016]. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VzZTQeXnQgo>.

———. “Rede des Regierenden Bürgermeisters Michael Müller zum Terroranschlag auf dem Breitscheidplatz am 19. Dezember 2016.” Der Regierende Bürgermeister – Senatskanzlei, posted on December 21, 2016. <https://www.berlin.de/rbmskzl/aktuelles/pressemitteilungen/2016/pressemitteilung.545077.php>.

North East Antifa [Berlin] (@antifanordost). Twitter post. December 21, 2016, 11:24 a.m. <https://twitter.com/antifanordost/status/811517641290645505>.

Petry, Frauke. Facebook post. December 19, 2016, 11:49 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/Dr.Frauke.Petry/photos/-in-trauer-und-wut-erneuter-terroranschlag-in-deutschlandmerkel-und-co-stehen-f%C3%BC/1315673088485335/>.

Piontek, Helena. “Und alles lag still.” *Der Tagesspiegel*, December 19, 2017.

Poggenburg, André (@PoggenburgAndre). Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 10:28 p.m. <https://twitter.com/PoggenburgAndre/status/810959914013167621>.

Polizei Berlin (@polizeiberlin). Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 8:41 p.m. <https://twitter.com/polizeiberlin/status/810933041644339202>.

Polizei Berlin Einsatz (@PolizeiBerlin_E). Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 9:30 p.m. https://twitter.com/PolizeiBerlin_E/status/810945375863500800.

———. Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 9:57 p.m. https://twitter.com/PolizeiBerlin_E/status/810952194459570177.

———. Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 9:59 p.m. https://twitter.com/PolizeiBerlin_E/status/810952608886226945.

———. Twitter post. December 19, 2016, 11:06 p.m.
https://twitter.com/PolizeiBerlin_E/status/810969636850335744.

———. Twitter post. December 20, 2016, 1:15 p.m.
https://twitter.com/PolizeiBerlin_E/status/811183115892826112.

Presse- und Informationsamt der Bundesregierung. "Interview mit Thomas de Maizière – ZDF." December 21, 2016. <https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/suche/keine-absolute-sicherheit-vor-terrorismus-353568>.

Pretzell, Marcus (@MarcusPretzell). Twitter post, December 19, 2016, 9:15 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/MarcusPretzell/status/810941651258580992>.

Räpple, Stefan. "Räpple fordert nach dem Attentat von Berlin die Grenzschießung, Rücktritt der Regierung Merkel und eine dreitägige Staatstrauer." December 20, 2016. <https://www.stefan-raepple.de/raepple-fordert-nach-dem-attentat-von-berlin-die-grenzschiessung-ruecktritt-der-regierung-merkel-und-eine-dreitaegige-staatstrauer/>.

Rbb Abendschau (@rbbabendschau). Twitter post. December 25, 2016, 7:08 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/rbbabendschau/status/813084067553943552>.

Salman Nasir (@sal_nasir). Twitter post. December 20, 2016, 9:41 p.m.
https://twitter.com/sal_nasir/status/811310495206666240.

Sanches, Miguel. "Horst Seehofer verteidigt Reaktion nach Anschlag in Berlin." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 22, 2016. <https://www.morgenpost.de/vermischtes/article209058029/Horst-Seehofer-verteidigt-Reaktion-nach-Anschlag-in-Berlin.html>.

Schneider, Jens. "Innere Sicherheit: Aus den Augen, aus dem Sinn." *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, December 23, 2016. <https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/innere-sicherheit-aus-den-augen-aus-dem-sinn-1.3308256>.

Scholz, Kay-Alexander. "Stichwort: Staatstrauer." *Deutsche Welle*, March 25, 2015.
<https://www.dw.com/de/stichwort-staatstrauer/a-18340635>.

Schrader, Hannes. "Anschläge; Gibt es einen Sonderplan für Terror?" *Die Zeit*, December 20, 2016. <https://www.zeit.de/wissen/2016-12/anschlaege-deutschland-plan-notfall-polizei-krankenhaeuser>.

Schumacher, Elizabeth. "Christmas market in Germany begs visitors to stop coming." *Deutsche Welle*, December 7, 2017. <https://www.dw.com/en/christmas-market-in-germany-begs-visitors-to-stop-coming/a-41688030>.

Schumacher, Hajo. "Berlin bedeutet ewiges Provisorium." *Berliner Morgenpost*, December 19, 2017.

Seibert, Steffen (@RegSprecher). Twitter post 1. December 19, 2016, 9:39 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/RegSprecher/status/810947637398663172>.

———. Twitter post 2. December 19, 2016, 9:39 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/regsprecher/status/810947704285265926>.

———. Twitter post. December 20, 4:57 p.m. <https://twitter.com/RegSprecher/status/811239199080738817>.

Senatskanzlei. "Müller: „Weihnachtsbotschaft verbindet über Kulturen, Religionen, Herkunft und Lebensweisen hinweg." December 22, 2016.
<https://www.berlin.de/rbmskzl/aktuelles/pressemitteilungen/2016/pressemitteilung.545226.php>.

———. "Rede des Regierenden Bürgermeisters Michael Müller anlässlich der Einweihung des Gedenkzeichens am 19. Dezember 2017 an der Kaiser-Wilhelm-Gedächtniskirche am

Breitscheidplatz." December 19, 2017.

<https://www.berlin.de/rbmskzl/aktuelles/pressemitteilungen/2017/pressemitteilung.659755.php>.

———. "Rede des Regierenden Bürgermeisters Michael Müller anlässlich der Gedenkstunde im Abgeordnetenhaus von Berlin ein Jahr nach dem Anschlag auf den Weihnachtsmarkt am Breitscheidplatz am 19. Dezember 2017." December 19, 2017.

<https://www.berlin.de/rbmskzl/aktuelles/pressemitteilungen/2017/pressemitteilung.659886.php>.

Speit, Andreas. "Rechtsextreme im Hipstergewand." *TAZ*, April 22, 2017. <https://taz.de/!5399093/>.

Von der Tann, Marie, Florian Flade and Michael Behrendt. "„Ich schlage dir den Kopf ab", drohte er dem Mithäftling." *Welt*, December 22, 2016. <https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/live160453735/Ich-schlage-dir-den-Kopf-ab-drohte-er-dem-Mithaeftling.html>.

Von Randow, Gero. "Leere, da, wo Trost sein sollte." *Die Zeit*, December 20, 2017.

Wollaars, Jeroen (@wol). Twitter post. December 23, 2016, 6:08 p.m.

<https://twitter.com/wol/status/812344216470900736>.

YouGov Germany. "Ergebnisse: Terror und Weihnachten." December 21, 2016.

<https://yougov.de/opi/surveys/results/#/survey/e9302eb0-c757-11e6-ad73-eebe41e67c16/question/69965c50-c758-11e6-ad73-eebe41e67c16/politics>.

Zentralrat der Muslime in Deutschland e.V.. "20.12.2016 ZMD zum Anschlag auf den Weihnachtsmarkt in Berlin." December 20, 2016. http://www.islam.de/28264_print.php.

Manchester case: media & primary sources

"Cooking a meal at night, you've got one less place at the table." *Manchester Evening News*, May 22, 2018.

"Ariana Grande's Manchester Benefit Concert Raised \$13 Million for Victims of the Attack." *TIME*, June 5, 2017. <https://time.com/4805251/ariana-grande-manchester-benefit-concert-fundraising/>.

"Bloody Sunday: PM David Cameron's full statement." *BBC News*, June 15, 2010. <https://www.BBC.com/news/10322295>.

"Didsbury Mosque 'military jihad' sermon probe ends." *BBC News*, January 29, 2019. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-manchester-47040825>.

"Families appeal to locate loved ones." *Manchester Evening News*, May 24, 2017.

"How the spirit of Manchester brought good from our darkest day." *Manchester Evening News*, May 22, 2017.

"London Bridge attack: What happened." *BBC News*, May 3, 2019. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-london-40147164>.

"Manchester Arena attack: Hashem Abedi jailed for minimum 55 years." *BBC News*, August 20, 2020. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-53850642>.

"Manchester attack: Albert Square 'vigil of peace'." *BBC News*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-manchester-40019546>.

"Manchester attack: Hundreds queue for bee tattoos." *BBC News*, May 26, 2016. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-manchester-40060657>.

"Manchester attack: National minute's silence held." *BBC News*, May 25, 2017. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-england-manchester-40041473>.

"Manchester attack: Prince William attends memorial marking one-year anniversary." Posted by Global News, May 22, 2018. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Q38TaOJOApk>.

"Manchester crowd spontaneously sings Don't Look Back in Anger following minute's silence." *The Telegraph*, 25 May 2017. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/05/25/manchester-crowd-spontaneously-sings-dont-look-back-anger-following/>.

"Manchester: The Night of the Bomb." Directed by Jamie Roberts, UK, May 22, 2018.

"Manchester's moving 'trees of hope' mark one year since terror attack | ITV News." Posted by ITV News, 21 May 2018. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QVmh540F7_E.

"Omwonenden vangen toeschouwers op via #RoomForManchester." *AD*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.ad.nl/politiek/omwonenden-vangen-toeschouwers-op-via-roomformanchester~a3959865/>.

"Outpouring of grief and support for Manchester." *Manchester Evening News*, 25 May 2017.

"Parsons Green attack: Iraqi teenager convicted over Tube bomb." *BBC News*, March 16, 2018. <https://www.BBC.com/news/uk-43431303>.

"Political parties resume general election campaign." *BBC News*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.BBC.com/news/election-2017-40026416>.

"Pope's heartfelt message of solidarity." *Manchester Evening News*, May 25, 2017.

"Remembering Manchester Victims One Year On | Good Morning Britain." Posted by Good Morning Britain. May 22, 2018. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3WKC3L-YwmM>.

"Remembering together." Booklet of Manchester national commemoration service, 22 May 2018.

"Tension outside Didsbury mosque." Posted by mobile uploads. May 24, 2017.
<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wHpK2JigLKw&feature=youtu.be>.

"The Andrew Marr Show." BBC One, May 28, 2017. <https://www.BBC.co.uk/programmes/p054773q>.

"Today, the day I lost my son a year ago, the only place for me to be is at home with Martyn's ashes...." *Manchester Evening News*, May 22, 2018.

Archbishop of Canterbury (@JustinWelby). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 6:52 a.m.
<https://twitter.com/justinwelby/status/866894612081889281>.

Ascension Trust. "History of Response Pastors." Accessed on January 20, 2021.
<https://www.ascensiontrust.org.uk/response-pastors/history-of-response-pastors/>.

Baker, Keiligh, Paddy Dinham and Scott Campbell. "Manchester Victoria station reopens a week after the terror attack as hundreds of flowers and tributes remind commuters of the 22 innocent pop fans cruelly murdered." *Daily Mail*, May 29, 2017. <https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-4552662/Police-wipes-away-tears-Manchester-attack-vigil.html>.

Batchelor, Tom. "Tube bomb plot: Student who left homemade device packed with ball bearings on train jailed for 15 years." *The Independent*, May 26, 2017.
<https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/tube-bomb-plot-damon-smith-north-greenwich-train-jailed-ball-bearings-a7757056.html>.

BBC Question Time. "Manchester attack: Question Time debates 'Didsbury Mosque' leaflet - BBC News." Posted by BBC News, May 26, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9PNkar7Yjtk>.

BBC Radio 4. "Today." May 24, 2017. <https://www.BBC.co.uk/sounds/play/p053tn9l>.

Becket, Adam. "The 10 most liked tweets of all time are dominated by Obama." *Business Insider*, August 16, 2017. <https://www.businessinsider.nl/10-most-liked-tweets-of-all-time-2017-8/>.

Belam, Martin. "#BritishThreatLevels hashtag delivers stoical humour in the face of terror." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/may/24/britishthreatlevels-hashtag-british-character-social-media-terror-british-threat-levels>.

Belle Vue Productions. "Mcrttogetherarchive, "10,000 Objects: A film from the Manchester Together Archive." Posted by mcrttogether archive. July 25, 2018.

Booth, Robert, Vikram Dodd, Haroon Siddique, Helen Pidd and Frances Perraudin. "Large part of Manchester attack network detained, police say." *The Guardian*, May 27, 2017.
<https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/may/26/manchester-attack-police-arrest-man-and-search-barber-shop-moss-side-st-helens>.

Booth, Robert, Vikram Dodd, Sandra Laville and Ewen MacAskill. "Soldiers on UK streets as threat raised to critical after Manchester bombing." *The Guardian*, May 23, 2017.
<https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/may/23/salman-abedi-police-race-to-establish-if-manchester-suicide-bomber-acted-alone>.

Boult, Adam and Henry Bodkin. "Manchester crowd spontaneously sings Don't Look Back in Anger following minute's silence." *The Telegraph*, May 25, 2017.
<https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/05/25/manchester-crowd-spontaneously-sings-dont-look-back-anger-following/>.

Boult, Adam. "#BritishThreatLevels: Britons laugh in face of terror threat, and reveal the things that really bother them." *The Telegraph*, May 24, 2017.
<https://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/2017/05/24/britishthreatlevels-britons-laugh-face-terror-threat-reveal/>.

Britton, Paul. "Public inquiry into Manchester Arena bombing will begin this summer." *Manchester Evening News*, January 28, 2020. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/public-inquiry-manchester-arena-bombing-17645364>.

Burnham, Andrew. "Manchester Attack: City Mayor Andy Burnham says city is "grieving but strong"." May 23, 2017. Posted by Sky News. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8upAZ5qgEOY>.

———. Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 1:58 a.m. <https://twitter.com/MayorofGM/status/866820713457614852>.

———. Twitter post. May 28, 2017, 2:43 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/MayorofGM/status/868825041357635584/photo/1>.

Christodoulou, Holly and Laura Burnip. "Friends Heartbreak. Scots schoolgirl pals travelled to see Ariana Grande in Manchester...now Laura, 15, is in intensive care while Eilidh, 14, has become atrocity's second youngest victim." *The Scottish Sun*, May 23, 2017.

Cobain, Ian and Ewen MacAskill. "Police focus on Libya amid reports of arrest of Salman Abedi's brother." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/may/24/manchester-attack-police-focus-on-libya-as-salman-abedi-brother-arrested/>.

Cole, Vincent (@vincent_cole)/MEN Media. Twitter post and photo. May 22, 2018, 9:20 p.m. [permission received to use photo]. https://twitter.com/vincent_cole/status/999022318197276674/photo/3.

Corbyn, Jeremy (@jeremycorbyn). Twitter post. May 22, 2018, 10:43 a.m.
<https://twitter.com/jeremycorbyn/status/998861972631322624>.

———. Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 0:06 a.m. <https://twitter.com/jeremycorbyn/status/866792385333911555>.

———. Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 7:51 a.m. <https://twitter.com/jeremycorbyn/status/867090548200542208>.

Cresci, Elena. "The story behind the fake Manchester attack victims." *The Guardian*, May 26, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/may/26/the-story-behind-the-fake-manchester-attack-victims#maincontent>.

Dean of Manchester Rogers Govender. "Welcome." National Commemoration Service in Manchester Cathedral, 22 May 2018.

Dearden, Lizzie. "Manchester attack victim's mother urges public to forget 'nobody' terrorist on first anniversary." *Independent*, May 20, 2018. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/manchester-arena-attack-bomb-anniversary-martyn-hett-figen-murray-a8359481.html>.

Didsbury Mosque. "LIVE: Manchester - Didsbury Mosque officials make a statement re: recent attack." Posted by ABC15 Arizona, May 24, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fxVqyVM0ddE>.

Didsbury Mosque. Facebook post, May 30, 2017.
<https://www.facebook.com/DidsburyMasjid/posts/1395925493821601>.

Dodd, Vikram. "UK facing most severe terror threat ever, warns MI5 chief." *The Guardian*, October 17, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2017/oct/17/uk-most-severe-terror-threat-ever-mi5-islamist>.

Elf, Warren. "Death has failed." National Commemoration Service in Manchester Cathedral, 22 May 2018.

Faith Matters. "Statement from the British Libyan Community in Manchester." May 26, 2017.
<https://www.faith-matters.org/2017/05/26/statement-british-libyan-community-manchester/>.

Finnigan, Dawn (@Dawn_DHR). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 0:54 a.m.
https://twitter.com/Dawn_DHR/status/866804520763916292.

Gill, Emma. "Schoolboy writes poem for Manchester after 'one of the world's most tragic days'." *Manchester Evening News*, 25 May 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/schoolboy-writes-poem-manchester-after-13093289>.

Grande, Ariana. "No Tears Left to Cry." Picture by Amazon. <https://www.amazon.com/Ariana-Grande-Tears-Left-Cry/dp/B07CNNZSG9>.

———. Twitter post. May 22, 2018, 5:50 a.m. <https://twitter.com/arianagrande/status/998788066629300224>.

———. Twitter post, May 23, 2017, 3:51 a.m. <https://twitter.com/arianagrande/status/866849021519966208>.

Greater Manchester Police (@gmpolice). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 2:47 p.m.
<https://twitter.com/gmpolice/status/867014191596568577>.

———. Twitter post. May 22, 2017, 10:54 p.m. <https://twitter.com/gmpolice/status/866774284018102274>.

———. Twitter post, May 22, 2017, 11:44 p.m. <https://twitter.com/gmpolice/status/866786909544230912>.

Green, Jane. "This is what the blood donor service does after an attack – and how you can help." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017.

Grierson, Jamie (@JamieGrierson). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 3:38 p.m. <https://twitter.com/JamieGrierson/status/867026941441921024>.

Griffin, Andrew. "Manchester attack: Twitter and Facebook users maliciously share fake images of missing people." *The Independent*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/manchester-attack-explosion-arena-missing-people-fake-images-social-media-share-facebook-twitter-a7750756.html>.

Hasan, Mehdi. "Reactions to Manchester Bombing Show How Anti-Muslim Bigots Are 'Useful Idiots' for ISIS." *The Intercept*, May 24, 2017. <https://theintercept.com/2017/05/24/reactions-to-manchester-bombing-show-how-anti-muslim-bigots-are-useful-idiots-for-isis>.

Haslam, Dave (@Mr_Dave_Haslam). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 8:00 a.m. https://twitter.com/Mr_Dave_Haslam/status/866911794174021634.

Her Majesty the Queen, Elizabeth R. "A message from Her Majesty The Queen to the Lord-Lieutenant of Greater Manchester." May 23, 2017. <https://www.royal.uk/message-her-majesty-queen-lord-lieutenant-greater-manchester>.

Hett, Dan (@danhett). Twitter post. May 28, 2017, 8:34 p.m. <https://twitter.com/danhett/status/868913281695715328>.

Hill, Max. "The Westminster Bridge Terrorist Attack 22nd March 2017. Operation Classific. A Report on the Use of Terrorism Legislation." 2018.

———. "We need more resources - not laws - to deal with the terrorism threat." *The Sunday Telegraph*, May 28, 2017.

Hopkins, Ian. "Manchester Chief Constable Confirms 19 Killed at Concert." Posted by Bloomberg Markets and Finance, May 23, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9sNmK9maTc8>.

———. "Vigil speech." Posted by Manchester Evening News, May 23, 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/thousands-pack-albert-square-remember-13082307>.

———. "Statement on Manchester Bombing From Police Chief Constable | Good Morning Britain." Posted by Good Morning Britain, May 23, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LWzSvrWsAFk>.

———. "Manchester police: Four arrests in attack probe." Posted by AP Archive, May 29, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pmBLgaDY3UQ>.

Horton, Helena and Joe Shute. "Who are the victims of the Manchester terror attack?" *The Telegraph*, May 23, 2017.

Horton, Helena. "#RoomForManchester: Kind strangers open up their homes to those affected by Manchester Arena attack." *The Telegraph*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/05/23/offers-help-pour-social-media-following-manchester-arena-incident/>.

ITV News (@itvnews). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 1:58 p.m. <https://twitter.com/itvnews/status/867001780193898498>.

Jenkins, Simon. "Enough of Theresa May's outrage. We need a tough response to terror." *The Guardian*, 24 May 2017.

Joscelyn, Thomas. "Manchester Arena bombed at conclusion of Ariana Grande concert." *Long War Journal*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2017/05/manchester-arena-bombed-at-conclusion-of-ariana-grande-concert.php>.

Johnston, Neil and Lucy Bannerman. "Voices raised for Manchester dead." *The Times*, May 23, 2018.

Keeling, Neal. "Greater Manchester Police to increase ethnic minority recruitment in wake of Manchester bomb." *Manchester Evening News*, May 17, 2018.

Kelly, June. "Lee Rigby jury shown Adebolajo 'eye for eye' video." *BBC News*, December 3, 2013. <https://www.BBC.com/news/av/uk-25200224/lee-rigby-jury-shown-adebolajo-eye-for-eye-video>.

Kerbaj, Richard. "Hero surgeon abused after 48 hours of saving lives." *The Times*, May 28, 2017.

Kerslake, Ian. "The Kerslake Report: An Independent Review into the Preparedness for, and Emergency Response to, the Manchester Arena Attack on 22nd May 2017." 2018.

Khan, Harun. "We Muslims can't combat the poison of terrorism alone." *The Telegraph*. May 23, 2017. <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/05/23/muslims-cant-combat-poison-terrorism-alone/>.

Khan, Sadiq. "London shares Manchester's sorrow. Together we will root out extremism." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2017/may/24/londoners-share-manchester-heartbreak-crush-home-grown-extremism>.

———. Facebook post. May 23, 2017, 8:10 a.m. <https://www.facebook.com/MayorofLondon/posts/468209223525240>.

Khomami, Nadia. "Liveblog." *The Guardian*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/live/2017/may/22/manchester-arena-ariana-grande-concert-explosion-england?page=with:block-59240dc8e4b03ddbc8d5c380#block-59240dc8e4b03ddbc8d5c380>.

Killelea, Amanda. "Manchester united in love as city turns out to remember 22 victims of terror attack." *Daily Mirror*, May 22, 2018. <https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/manchester-united-love-city-turns-12580569>.

Kozlowski, Tomasz. "Floral tributes to the victims of the attack in St Ann's Square in Manchester city centre." Photo taken on May 29, 2017. [https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Manchester_Arena_bombing#/media/File:St_Ann's_Square_floral_tribute_panorama_\(02\).jpg](https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Manchester_Arena_bombing#/media/File:St_Ann's_Square_floral_tribute_panorama_(02).jpg).

Leese, Richard. "You and Yours." BBC Radio, May 23, 2017. <https://www.BBC.co.uk/sounds/play/b08qxkfd>.

Leroux, Charles. "Letters from London: Keep calm, carry on." *Chicago Tribune*, July 14, 2005. <https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-xpm-2005-07-14-0507140115-story.html>.

Lodge, Bethany. "Children in peace walk tribute for those killed." *Manchester Evening News*, May 27, 2017.

Manchester City Council. "22 May commemoration plans outlined." 28 February 2018.

Manchester Evening News. "We stand together Manchester." Accessed on April 21, 2020. <https://www.justgiving.com/crowdfunding/weandtogethermanchester>.

May, Theresa. "Italy: May attacks Corbyn on his response to Manchester Arena attack." Posted by Ruptly, May 26, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=whZn2dGyQcs>.

———. "PM statement following second COBR meeting on Manchester attack: 23 May 2017." May 23, 2017. <https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-statement-following-second-cobr-meeting-on-manchester-attack-23-may-2017>.

———. "Prime Minister Theresa May reduces UK threat level from critical to severe." Posted by On Demand News, May 27, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NBuy89_NXrM.

———. Facebook Post. May 28, 2017, 10:43 a.m. <https://www.facebook.com/TheresaMayOfficial/posts/1747582278591871>.

McIntyre, Niamh. "Manchester Arena: Taxis drive people home for free as city unites after terror attack." *The Independent*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/manchester-arena-taxi-free-drive-people-explosion-attack-home-city-unite-terror-attack-suicide-bomb-a7750651.html>.

Morley, Nicole. "Brits show they're not afraid with #BritishThreatLevels after Manchester attack." May 24, 2017. <https://metro.co.uk/2017/05/24/brits-show-theyre-not-afraid-with-britishthreatlevels-after-manchester-attack-6658938/>.

Morris, Steven. "Abedi mosque leaders offer themselves for police questioning." *The Guardian*, May 26, 2017.

Morrissey, Ian. Facebook post. May 23, 2017, 8:04 p.m. <https://www.facebook.com/Morrissey/posts/celebrating-my-birthday-in-manchester-as-news-of-the-manchester-arena-bomb-broke/1349891061714098/>.

Myall, Steve. "UK terror attacks 2017: How terrorists hit Manchester and London - as we remember the victims." *The Mirror*, March 16, 2018. <https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/real-life-stories/uk-terror-attacks-2017-how-12192845>.

National Counter Terrorism Security Office. "UK terror threat raised to 'Critical'." May 24, 2017. <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-terror-threat-raised-to-critical>.

Naylor, Tony. "'Peaceful but not to be messed with' – how the bee came to symbolise Manchester." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017.

Newman, Eddy. "Vigil speech." Posted by *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/thousands-pack-albert-square-remember-13082307>.

O'Flynn, Patrick (@oflynnsocial). Twitter post. May 24, 2017, 11:05 a.m. <https://twitter.com/oflynnsocial/status/867320641460068352>.

Parry, Josh. "Manchester Ariana Grande concert bomb attack - Missing list issued by desperate relatives." *Liverpool Echo*, May 23, 2017.

Parveen, Nazia. "Bomber's father fought against Gaddafi regime with 'terrorist' group." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017.

Perraudin, Frances and Helen Pidd. "Manchester comes together to remember arena bomb victims." *The Guardian*, May 22, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/may/22/manchester-arena-bombing-live-stream-of-remembrance-service>.

Perraudin, Frances. "Queen visits young victims of 'very wicked' Manchester attack." *The Guardian*, May 25, 2017.

Pesic, Alex. "These are the 22 people who were killed in the Manchester Arena terror attack." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2017.

Phipps, Claire, Kevin Rawlinson, Matthew Weaver, Andrew Sparrow and Chris Johnston. "Liveblog." *The Guardian*. May 22-24, 2017.

Pidd, Helen. "£120,000 in donations never reached homeless 'heroes' of Manchester attack." *The Guardian*, January 4, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/jan/04/120000-in-donations-never-reached-homeless-heroes-of-manchester-attack>.

———. "Kerslake findings: emergency responses to Manchester Arena attack." March 27, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/mar/27/kerslake-report-manchester-arena-attack-police-fire-ambulance-and-media-responses-to-attack>.

———. "Manchester victim's brother voices 'hostile environment' fears." *The Guardian*, May 18, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/may/18/dan-hett-uk-hostile-environment-future-terrorism-manchester-attack>.

———. "Cost of police inquiry into Manchester Arena bombing rises to £4m." *The Guardian*, May 16, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/may/16/cost-of-police-inquiry-into-manchester-arena-bombing-rises-to-4m>.

Powell, Tom. "Tube bomb suspect Damon Smith, 19, charged over North Greenwich explosives plot." *Evening Standard*, October 26, 2016. <https://www.standard.co.uk/news/crime/tube-bomb-suspect-damon-smith-19-charged-over-north-greenwich-explosives-plot-a3379741.html>.

Prime Minister's Office, 10 Downing Street and The Rt Hon Theresa May MP. "PM statement following terrorist attack in Manchester: 23 May 2017." UK Government, May 23, 2017. <https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/pm-statement-following-terrorist-attack-in-manchester-23-may-2017>.

Rawlinson, Kevin. "Darren Osborne jailed for life for Finsbury Park terrorist attack." *The Guardian*, February 2, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/feb/02/finsbury-park-attack-darren-osborne-jailed>.

Rawlinson, Kevin. "Liveblog." *The Guardian*, May 22, 2018. <https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/live/2018/may/22/manchester-sings-to-remember-victims-of-arena-bombing-live-updates>.

Reade, Brian. "'The city's response was magnificent': Manchester mayor Andy Burnham on strength of community following terror attack." *The Mirror*, May 22, 2018.

Revesz, Rachael. "Mosque attacked by arsonists in Oldham in suspected revenge attack for Manchester bombing." *The Independent*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/oldham-mosque-attack-manchester-bombing-arson-revenge-suspected-police-a7751866.html>.

RMCHosp (@RMCHosp). Twitter Post. May 23, 2017, 3:04 p.m. <https://twitter.com/RMCHosp/status/867018281290432513>.

Robinson, Tommy. "Tommy Robinson in Manchester: 'Politicians have sold us out'." Posted by Rebel News, May 23, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Rket4xvu_ac&bpctr=1587481099.

Robson, Steve. "The spirit of Manchester." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2018.

Rudd, Amber. "UK Home Secretary: attack a 'barbaric act'." May 23, 2017, 6:24 a.m. Posted by AP Archive. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4Y8zrCe32Us>.

Sandford, Daniel (@BBCDanielS). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 1:44 p.m. <https://twitter.com/BBCDanielS/status/866998230344749056>.

Scapen, Alex. "We're worried sick about our Martyn." *Manchester Evening News*, May 24, 2017.

Si, Sid. "Manchester Vigil at Albert Square, Manchester Town Hall." Facebook post. May 23, 2017. <https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=1852488711668978>.

Singh, Arj (@singharj). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 4:51 p.m. <https://twitter.com/singharj/status/867045308836061184>.

Sinha, Nidhi, Imam Irfan Chisthi MBE, Sukbir Singh. "United in Our Common Grief." National Commemoration Service in Manchester Cathedral, 22 May 2018.

Slater, Chris, Steve Robson, Simon Coyle, Emily Heward, Simon Smith, Katie Butler, Rob Williams and Alexandra Rucki. "Manchester Arena bomb anniversary: The city comes together to sing and remember those who were lost." *Manchester Evening News*, May 22, 2018. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/manchester-attack-anniversary-albert-square-14685921>.

Slater, Chris. "Thousands pack Albert Square to remember Manchester terror attack victims." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/thousands-pack-albert-square-remember-13082307>.

Stanley-Becker, Isaac. "In terror's wake in Manchester, strangers extend a hand through Twitter." *The Washington Post*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/05/23/in-terrors-wake-in-manchester-strangers-extend-a-hand-through-twitter/>.

Stewart, Heather and Severin Carrell. "UK political parties to resume national campaigning on Friday." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2017/may/24/uk-political-parties-campaigning-manchester-attack>.

Sturgeon, Nicola (@NicolaSturgeon). Twitter post. May 23, 2017, 2:52 a.m.
<https://twitter.com/NicolaSturgeon/status/866834111264161792>.

Survivors Against Terror. Facebook post. May 20, 2018.
<https://www.facebook.com/survivorsagainstterror/posts/228946584536216>.

Swettenham, Lee. "Albert Square vigil the day after the Manchester terror attack." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/gallery/albert-square-vigil-day-after-13081857>.

Tamplin, Harley. "Bishop and imam hold hands at vigil to remember Manchester terror attack victims." *Metro*, May 24, 2017. <https://metro.co.uk/2017/05/24/bishop-and-imam-hold-hands-at-vigil-to-remember-manchester-terror-attack-victims-6659947/#ixzz4iTzeS300>.

UK Government. "UK to observe a minute's silence for victims of the Manchester terrorist attack." May 24, 2017. <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-to-observe-a-minutes-silence-for-victims-of-the-manchester-terrorist-attack>.

Virgin Atlantic USA. "Manchester: The UK's music capital." April 24, 2017.
<https://blog.virginatlantic.com/manchester-uks-music-capital/>.

Walker, David. "Address." National Commemoration Service in Manchester Cathedral, May 22, 2018.

Walker, David. "Speech giving during vigil in Manchester on May 23, 2017." Posted by *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/thousands-pack-albert-square-remember-13082307>.

Walker, Peter and Claire Phipps. "General election campaigning suspended after Manchester attack." *The Guardian*, May 23, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2017/may/23/general-election-campaigning-suspended-after-manchester-attack>.

Walker, Peter. "Ukip to resume election campaign after Manchester attack." *The Guardian*, May 24, 2017. <https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2017/may/24/ukip-to-resume-election-campaign-after-manchester-attack-paul-nuttall>.

Walsh, Tony. "This is the Place – poet Tony Walsh reads out his tribute to Manchester | 5 News." Posted by 5 News, March 23, 2017. <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=josaDi9ZBvE>.

White, Steve. "Even walking around Tesco would have been difficult. The aisles are the same. We would have been expecting to see Saffie at every corner." *Manchester Evening News*, May 22, 2018.

Wilkinson, Damon. "Firebomb mosque is showered with love." *Manchester Evening News*, May 31, 2017.

———. "I've been told by police my Olivia is a missing person." *Manchester Evening News*, May 24, 2017.

Williams, Jennifer. "A city looks back and forward at the same time." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2018.

———. "Between pain and pride, love and loss...." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2018.

———. "One year on, Manchester Remembers." *Manchester Evening News*, May 23, 2018.

Yarwood, Sam. "Thief who stole from Manchester Arena victims is wanted by police after being released from prison." *Manchester Evening News*, January 8, 2020.
<https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/chris-parker-macnchester-attack-wanted-17536049>.